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Q 1 E E 9 C E E D I 119 5
2 JUDGE BRENNER: Good morning.

9 3 We have received the joint sta tement of the

4 parties on inadequate core cooling and the jointly-urged

5 proposal is acceptable to us. Tha t is, we would extend

6 that testimony filing deadline -- I guess actually a

7 refiling deadline -- from December 7 to December 10, and

8 we will at that time discuss the need for motions to

9 strike and a potential schedule.

10 We will probably have to delay a day or two

11 until parties know whether they will want to file

12 motions to strike, but we will adjust it and see where
I
i 13 we are in the schedule at that time.

14 That is all we have on that one item, unless

15 the parties have anything else on it.

16 We also thought we would hear on the remote

17 shutdown panel restatement of the issue today.

18 MR. LANPHERs Judge Brenner, there is not

19 going to be a need for that. We have reached --

| 20 actually, I have to phone Mr. Irwin at the break this

21 morning, but we have reached an agreement, subject to

22 final approval of both managements, so to speak, at

23 least between LILCO and the County, and I think the

() 24 Staff as well.

25 So far as I know, there are no substantive

I)N-
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(]) 1 disagreements. I just have to convey that back to Mr.

2 Irwin. I got a letter from him last night as to one

3 remaining item. Last night I was able to confirm that

4 it was going to be accept:ble to the County and so we

5 foresee a complete resolution. So I gue.ts we should ask

6 that that be deferred. I would hope by Tuesday to have

7 a signed resolution, but I am going to get that out to
|

8 my client tonight by Federal Express or by telecopy this

9 afternoon.

10 I should be able to --

11 JUDGE BRENNER: Let me lea ve it this way right

12 now. The testimony filing date is Tuesday. I do not

13 vant to remove that date at this early stage. As you
n
k-) 14 said, you still have to talk to Mr. Irwin, among other

15 possible people. If the parties jointly agree that

16 there is no need to file testimony, since resolution is

17 actually at hand , even if the ph ysica11. -signed

i 18 agreement does not exist as of the first thing Tuesday,
i

19 that would be acceptable to us.

20 MR. LANPHEB: There are no disagreements among

21 the technical experts and the attorneys at this point.

22 JUDGE BRENNER: That is pretty promising, but

23 let me make sure that is the joint understanding of

() 24 everyone involved. You do not have to get back to us.

25 Tha t is, if the parties jointly agree that that is the

O
.
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1 case, it is acceptable to us not to have to file
}

2 testimony on that day.

0 3 However, if that is not th e case, we certainly

4 would like to hear about it as soon as we can, because

5 in that case the testimony filing date would not be

6 removed by agreement and we would have to take some

7 action if at least one party still wants us to alter

8 that date for some reason.

9 MR. LANPHER: If I could have maybe just a

10 couple of extra minutes at the morning break, I will

11 make a phone call.

12 JUDGE BRENNER. When we resume next Tuesday

13 morning we are going to go over the status of some

C);\- 14 i te m s, including the other two items which had

15 previously been deferred for Staff review -- containment
1

16 isolation and its sub-categories, and also thel

17 environmental qualification. That is a simplistic

18 statement that covers more than one issue also.
|

19 As I recall, what we said, ir. any event, this

20 is what should occur. We are going to try to set

21 schedules next Tuesday, so the parties should talk to

22 each other before Tuesday and, of course, most

23 importantly, with the Staff and decide which schedules

() 24 ve should set and whether they should be joint testimony

25 filing dates, whether we should have Staff review on

O)
(
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(]} 1 some items first and then a gap.

2 There are various possible ways to proceed and

3 we would like the parties to attempt to reach agreement

4 or at least narrow the disagreement in the first

5 instance, and then let us know where the situation

8 stands on Tuesday morning.

7 MR. LANPHER: Judge Brenner, we do have

8 meetings. We have been able to confirm that we have
9 meetings scheduled for next Wednesday on the

10 environmental and seismic qualification issues and the

11 electrical penetration issue.

12 JUDGE BRENNER Well, I realize that, and

13 maybe I wasn't clear. What I want to do on Tuesday is,

\ [\
| N/ 14 not insist that you should have met and discussed all

15 the substance. I want to ret schedules which will

16 continue to exist unless and until there is a good

I
' 17 reason to vary them, such as settlement.

18 Of course, our doing that does not preclude
|

19 these other meetings that we do expect to continue to'

20 take place.

21 JUDGE CARPENTER: I just want to confirm that

22 Staff does not have any problem meeting this kind of

23 schedule.

C'N( ) 24 MR. REPKA4 We will meet the schedule. We

25 have no problems with that.

(v3
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1 JUDGE CARPENTER: Thank yo u.

2 JUDGE BRENNER: That is interesting, but we

9 3 don't have a schedule yet, so I am not sure what

4 schedule you are meeting.

6 JUDGE CARPENTERS I meant in the sense we have

6 li.stened for quite a while to operating QA testimony in

7 the absence of any input from the Staff as to what their

8 schedule looked like, and I just wanted to ask that if

9 there is something that the Staf f is having a problem

10 scheduling that we be aware of it on Tuesday.

11 MR. REPKA: I don't know of any problems at

12 this point.

13 JUDGE CARPENTER: Thank you.

14 JUDGE BRENNER: We had no other preliminary

15 matters. I don't know if any of the parties did.

16 MR. LANPHER: Judge Brenner, we deferred from

17 yesterday the question of Suffolk County Exhibit 89-A --

18 I'm sorry, 89-D, the Supplemental testimony. I don't

19 know if LILCO is ready to take that up now.

20 JUDGE BRENNER: Let me make sure there are no

21 non-Q A/QC preliminary matters.

22 (No response.)

23 JUDGE BRENNER: All right. Hearing none, we

24 can discuss Suffolk County Exhibit 89-D, which was the

25 additional views of Mr. Hubbard on the housekeeping-type

b[
; V

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMPANY,INC.

440 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHINGTON, o.C. 20001 (202) 628-0300

. - . . - _ _ _ _ - . _ _ _ _ - _ _ - _ _ _ _ - - _ - _ - -



15,361

(} 1 matters which the Board had asked him to address.

2 MR. ELLIS: Judge Brenner, in light of the

0 3 fact that the Board asked for that information, we have

4 no motion to strike or objection to it.

5 JUDGE BRENNER: Well, it's also within the

8 contention. It wasn't a question of ours out of the

7 blue.

8 MR. ELLIS: Let me be more specific, then. I

9 think that it is significant that it was not in the

10 original testimony along with other things and I think

11 tha t had it not been asked for by the court and had it

12 merely been submitted, I certainly would have objected

13 to it.

sJ 14 JUDGE BRENNER: Okay. Well, we asked him for
i

15 it and we wanted to know. You can write you finding

18 that it was only -- and underline the "only" after we--

17 asked that he do it, if you think that is worth

18 something. I mean, the timing exists on the record and

19 you can do what you want with it.

20 MR. LANPHER: I would like to move its

21 admission.

22 JUDGE BRENNER: All right. We will, at this

23 time, admit the previously-identified Suffolk County

() 24 Exhibit 89-D, the supplemental direct testimony of

25 Richard B. Hubbard in response to Board Question, and it

O
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1 consists of eight pages. In addition, since we have

2 done this at a separate time and it isn't that thick,

3 let's bind it in for the convenience.

4 (The document previously

5 marked Suffolk County

6 Exhibit 89-D for

7 identification was

8 received in evidence. )

9 (Suffolk County Exhibit 89-D followss)

10

11

12

13
O

14

15
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17
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| 20
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23
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25
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

Before the Atomic Safety and Licensing Board

O .)
In the Matter of ),

)- ,

LONG ISLAND LIGHTING COMPANY ) Docket No. 50-322 0.L.
)

'

(Shoreham Nuclear Power Station, )
Unit 1) )

)

| SUPPLEMENTAL DIRECT TESTIMONY
OF RICHARD B. HUBBARD

IN RESPONSE TO BOARD QUESTION
,

Q: Please state your name.

A: Richard B. Hubbard.

Q: What is the purpose of this supplemental testimony?

O
,

A: Earlier in the QA/QC hearing, the Licensing Board
t
.

asked that I be prepared to respond to a particular matter. I

determined that it would be most useful if I responded to that

inquiry in writing.

Q: What inquiry are you referring to?

A: One area of Suffolk County QA/QC cross-examination

t o scerned LILCO housekeeping and cleanliness deficiencies,

|
' .ncluding instances where excessive litter and debris were

>bserved. These instances were listed as " Storage Group V" in

che County 's October 11, 1982 Submittal of QA/QC Information.

(/ Cross-examination on this matter may be found in the Transcript

i on pages 11,924-67.
l

At the conclusion of the County's examination of the LILCO
1

| : mel, the Board indicated that it wanted me to address the

significance of these audit findings, focusing on those instances
!

,. . . . -- - - . - _ - - . - . _ _ . ._
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where there were debris and/or litter but no apparent resulting

damage.

I want Mr. Hubbard to tell us when he comes

() on what he thinks the other findings as to the
litter found in the area which the auditor
said should be cleaned up are significant and
what he means by significant in the context of
practices such that we should then draw the
conclusion that the utility has been perfarm-
ing matters inadequately or improperly sudh
that something related to safety has been
adversely affected in the construction process
or such that it reflects on their competence
to perform matters important from the
protection of the public health and safety.

And, in effect, another way of asking that,
one additional way would be what relief,
corrective, preventative action in denying
conditioning and not approving -- approving
licenses should be taken even if we find that
the type of litter involved here, because I
am beginning to get concerned personally, and
I am not technically oriented enough and I

() would, of course, await the findings, but I
am beginning to get concerned that the County
has not sif ted out the significant from the
insignificant in presenting this material to
us. Tr. 11,969-70. See also Tr. 13,272.

Q: Is it your opinion, Mr. Hubbard, that the audit

findings relating to litter and debris are significant in an

analysis of the adequacy of LILCO's QA/QC program implementation?

A: Yes, these findings are significant in three inter-

related respects: damage potential; regulatory compliance;
,

I
'

and management attitude.

Q: Explain what you mean by damage potential.

{} The housekeeping deficiencies in many instances haveA:

potential to cause damage. I do not suggest that each house-

keeping deficiency may have the potential to cause significant
s

| damage. For example, loose paper in an outdoor storage area

,

_ _ _ _ _ , _ _ _ _ _. -
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1

may have no potential for damage. However, the same measures

which prohibit loose paper may also prohibit excessive dirt in
.

the storage area. If violated in that regard, the dirt certainly

O
has potential to cause damage, depending on the kind of com-

i ponent which is present. Similarly, there is a good reason why

,

food is prohibited from most storage areas: food spillage
1

| (like coffee or cola) can damage certain kinds of components.

Further, when one considers potential damage, it is

important to recognize that damage is act always easy to detect.-1/

For instance, premature aging of a component is not always

readily observable, even assuming proper inspections and tests.
4

f.us, to avoid damage or potential damage, it is important that

housekeeping and cleanliness requirements ha followed.

() Q: Explain what you mean by regulatory compliance.

A: The housekeeping deficiencies are significant because

there are several regulatory provisions which emphasize the

need for cleanness and good housekeeping at a nuclear power

facility. These requirements create a standard which must be

followed; if it is not followed, a violation exists which must

be considered significant because it may indicate a disregard

for the Appendix B requirements.

O
1/ The LILCO witnesses in several instances down-played the
-

significance of housekeeping deficiencies because no
damage apparently resulted. Tr. 11,927, 11,928, 11,935.

|

_ _ _ _ - - . _ _ _ _ . _ _ _ - _ . . . . , . _ _ _ . _ _ _ _ _ _ _ . . _ . . . _ . _ _ . . - . _ _ - - _ . _ . _ _ _ _ _ _ _ - _ - -_ _ _ _ _ . _ _ _ _ -
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First, Criterion II of Appendix B states:

Activities affecting quality shall be
accomplished under suitably controlled
conditions. Controlled conditionsO include the use of appropriate equip-

1

ment; suitable environmental conditions
for accomplishing the activity, such as

,

j adequate cleanness (emphasis. . . .

; suppliedl.

Criterion XIII of Appendix B dealing with storage echos these

requirements by requiring LILCO to establish measures for

" cleaning and preservation of material and equipment in accord-

ance with work and inspection instructions to prevent damage or

deterioration."

Finally, ANSI N45.2.2-1972 (" Packaging, Shipping, Receiving,<

Storage and Handling of Items for Nuclear Power Plants") states:;

Cleanliness and good housekeeping practices'

! shall be enforced at all times in the storage
areas. The storage areas shall be cleaned as

| required to avoid the accumulation of trash,
1 discarded packaging materials and other

detrimental soil. Section 6.2.2 (emphasis
supplied).

| The use or storage of food, drinks, and
salt tablet dispensers in any storage areas
shall not be permitted. Section 6.2.4. 2/

In the recent CAT inspection, the NRC Staff cited LILCO

j for violation of housekeeping and cleanliness requirements.
1

: In the inspection of systems in the Reactor
| Building, the Primary Containment and the

Screenwell Pump House, examples of many items
of construction such as piping, valves, nuts,

i bolts, studs, hardware, steel rails, angle

(
.

2/ See also ANSI N45.2.3-1973 regarding Housekeeping During the
Construction Phase of Nuclear Power Plants.

1

i
, - . . _ _ - , _ _ _ . _ _ _ _ _ _ _ . _ . _ _ _ _ _ _ _ . _ . . . , _ _ _ _ _ _ __ . _ _ ___.__ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ __. _
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iron, I-beams, lumber, rags, paper and the
like were observed in unwanted locations
such as MOV housings and cable trays. Many
of these items showed no evidence of having
been moved in a period greater than the

O three weeks of February 8-26, 1982. Of
particular concern were the many observed
instances of dirt, grit and debris, in, on
and around electrical boxes, cabling and
operating shafts and stems of motor operated
valves. On February 25, 1982, the inspector
observed grinding being conducted next to an
RHR pump with grit and dust settling around
the unprotected RHR pump shaft. (p. 34).

The NRC Staff concluded that the violation stemmed "from lack

of management control for housekeeping, cleanliness, and fire

protection." Id.

Q: Explain what you mean by management rctitude.

A: Management attitude concerns whethsr the licensee

- management is committed to implementation of its QA/QC program.

The need for such a management commitment is essential. For

example, Chairman Palladino has stated: "To be effective, a

QA program must have the full support and attention of the

nuclear industry managers responsible for design and construc-

tion."~3/ Mr. William Dircks, the NRC's Executive Director for

Operations, made the same basic point:

The NRC looks to the power plant owners,
the utilities themselves, to take the

; leadership role in assuring the quality
of their plants and operations. This
requires heavy emphasis and active
involvement of top licensee management
in QA programs. Careful attention is

~3/ Attachment 3 to prefiled testimony, p. 3-2 (emphasis
supplied).

_. . - _ - __ _ _ _ _ - . .
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required in the selection of engineering
specifications and QA procedures and
practices for each task and their imple-
mentation by workers on the job.

Us
-4/ ,

In my opinion, the housekeeping / storage-related deficiencies
t

'. at Shoreham are indicative of a management failure to ensure-

full implementation of the Shoreham QA program. Under a OA/QC ,

management control program, the degree of QA activities and QA'

controls varies depending upon the need for such controls.

Appendix B, Criterion II, recognizes this fact:

The quality assurance program shall provide
control over activities affecting the quality
of the identified structures, systems, and
components, to an extent consistent with
their importance to safety.

A QA/QC program, when established by management, also should

() reflect a degree of control which can be achieved if the

program is properly implemented. It makes no sense to prescribe

one set of QA/QC requirements (measures) when, in fact, these;

,
measures cannot be satisfied. Moreover, repeated f ailure to

|
achieve an unrealistic goal may condition personnel to believe

that it is unimportant to comply fully with other QA/QC program

| requirements.
1
l Accordingly, an important aspect of a good QA/QC program

is to prescribe a set of clear, understandable and achievable
!.

policies / procedures and then, with full support from top nanage-
,

|

| (3 ment, vigorously to enforce adherence to those measures. Such
! \/'

vigorous enforcement and management commitment are essential if

I
the necessary discipline is to be achieved. Once a level of QA;

,

1

4/ Id. at 3-5.

. _ _ _ - - - - - _ _ _ - - _ _



| -7--
..

,

i

control is defined and the program is implemented, any devla- i

tion from that defined control level must generally be viewed

as significant in terms of management failure to ensure that

its policy and procedures are carried out.

As noted earlier, the LILCO witnesses a number of times

indicated a view that a problem was not significant in a

particular instance because it had not resulted in any damage

to or otherwise affected any structure, system, or component.

I cannot agree. The LILCO housekeeping / cleanliness measures

presumably were drawn up in accordance with the parameters I

described: (1) the QA/QC measures were designed to achieve a

necessary objective; and (2) if implemented properly, the

QA/QC measures would have achieved the objective. In fact,

{} however, the necessary implementation was not achieved. Instead,

over a number of years, there were recurring observations of

lack of necessary housekeeping attention.

The failure to implement the housekeeping / cleanliness

measures represents a serious concern primarily because it

reflects a lack of discipline in and management attention to

the QA/QC program. The QA/QC management program required areas

to be clean and that program objective was not achieved. In

QA/QC, such lack of attention to prescribed measures cannot be

tolerated. Each QA/QC measure, once issued by responsible

management, must be assumed to be important. The fact that

O1

LILCO QA/QC management apparently finds the repeated litter

problems to be acceptable (or at least not a significant con-

, ,_ _ . _ _ _ - -_ _ _ . . - - -
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cern) represents a lack of attention to the necessary discipline

and detail which constitute a basic ingredient of a successful

QA/QC program.

0: What relief would you require to correct the defects
,

'

which have been identified in the housekeeping / cleanliness

area? -

s

A: Retrospective relief for such deficiencies is difficult

to fashion. Thus, I recommend the corrective action be pro-

spective and cover two basic matters. First, installed items

important to safety should be inspected to ensure that they are

currently being maintained in a clean condition. Second,

looking prospectively, the QA/QC program during operation must

be reviewed to ensure that all cleanliness and housekeeping
,

kJ requirements are met. I recommend that independent outside

auditors, approved by the Board, be retained to analyze the

storage / housekeeping program now in effect and to recommend

necessary changes. LILCO would need to implement these changes

and also to commit to a stepped-up audit, surveillance, and

inspection program. The NRC's I&E personnel should be involved

in ensuring the effectiveness of such prospective corrective

action.

,-

-_
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I'l 1 JUDGE BRENNER: Mr. Ellis, let me add, given
V

2 the circumstances that exist, since you had no objection

3 I didn't think there was any need to discuss it

4 extensively, but there are other arg umen ts -- tha t is,

5 that it is a response to cross examina tion and it is

8 kind of a rebuttal-type approach and so on and so

7 forth. But since you have recognized that in any event

8 we asked him to do it, we don't have to get into the

9 other possibilities.

10 It is not as if -- I just didn't want to leave

11 the record that absolutely, positively he would have had

12 no right to put this in had we not asked. We don't have

13 to reach that question.
| f

14 Okay, we are prepared to continue the cross'

|

| 15 examination by LILCO of M r. Hubbard at this time.

18 Whereupon,

17 RICHARD B. HUBBARD,

18 the witness on the stand at the time of recess, having

| 19 been previously d uly sworn, resumed the stand and was

20 further examined and testified as follows:

21 CROSS EXAMINATION - Continued

22 BY MR. ELLIS:

23 0 Good morning, Mr. Hubbard.

() 24 When we recessed yesterday we were discussing

25 pace 66 of your testimony and the change that you made

Iv

|

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMPANY,INC.
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/~ 1 at the bottom of the paracraph there. And the last
(l'-

2 question that I asked you, series of questions, that

9 3 appear on page 15,351, I just want to get a

4 cla rifica tio n there.

5 You had indicated that in your view the

8 program was beino implemented largely with contract

7 Stone and Webster personnel. Were you referring to the

8 00A program there?

9 A (WITNESS HUDBARD) Yes. My understanding was

10 that the 00A organization was being supplemented wi th

11 subcontractor personnel. I am aware Stone and Webster

12 was also doing the CA on the construction.

13 0 All right. But then I asked you -- you see a t
,

d 14 line 18 - "Weren't the contract personnel operatino

15 under the LILCC QA program?" And you answered that part

18 of it you are sure that it was, and other parts, no.

17 Were you referring there in the nega tive pa rt

18 of your answer to the Stone and Webster portion --

19 construction OA portion?

20 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Well, I am not clear what

21 the 00A people were following, Mr. Ellis, because we had

22 two 00A manuals and then the third one that appeared as

23 Attachment 4 to the tastimony. And so -- I mean, I do

(a 24 not have direct knowledge of exactly which of the

25 manuals they were following at specific points in time.

O

ALDEASoN REPORTING COMPANY,ladC.

440 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHINGTON 0.C. 20001 (202) 628-0300

. - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ - - .__________ _ ________________ ________



15,265

/~'i 1 0 I see. Well, the two manuals that are talkino
(/

2 a bo u t that existed, one was a draft and one was a OA

3 manual. Is that correct?

4 A (4ITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, sir.

5 0 And they were both LILCO, weren't they?

6 A (WIThESS HUBBARD) Yes, sir.

7 0 And the manual that appears at Attachment 4 to

8 the LILCO prefiled testimony is what resulted from tha

9 d ra f t , isn't that correct?

10 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I belie ve so.

11 C So in terms of what program the CCA personnel,

12 both LILCO and contract, were following, it was the

13 LILCO 00A program, wasn't it?
.m

- 14 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I really don 't know because

15 with all of these revisions in a program going on, I

j 16 don't know what the people were instructed to follow at

| 17 a particular point in tiae.

18 (Counsel for LILCO conferrinc.)

19 C You indicated that because there was this

20 manual and a draft manual that you did not, at the time

21 you summitted your testimony, consider it worthy of your

22 review at that point in time, isn't that correct?

23 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes. I testified to that

( ') 24 y es te rd a y , tha t in terms of priorities of my time, I

25 decided that because it looked to me like th e re was

O

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMPANY. INC.

440 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHINGTON. D.C. 20001 (202) 626-0300



15,366

('-) 1 going to be a consolidation and.a third manual that at

2 the time I put together the testimony I didn't address

3 that in the testimony. That is correct.

4 0 And so you haven't made any comparison of the

5 differences between the draft manual and the previous

6 manual, have you?

7 MR. LANPHERs Could I get a clarification --

8 the draf t manual and the previous -- what are being

9 referred to?

10 JUDGE BRENNER : Okay. I think it is pretty

11 clear.

12 MR. ELLIS: I don't think the witness had any

13 problem with the answer.
,

14 JUDGE BRENNERs Well, why don't you make it
|

'| 15 express, Mr. Ellis?

16 MR. ELLIS: All right, sir, I will.
i

! 17 BY MR. ELLIS: (Resuming)

18 0 There was in existence an 00A manual and there

19 was also in existence a draf t. That is your

20 understanding of the situation, isn't it -- that there

21 was a draft in existence of the QA manual and there was

22 already in existence an 00A manual?

23 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, sir. That is my

() 24 understanding.

25 0 Well, my point -- I forgot what my question

| pa
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(V'')
I was now, Judge Brenner.

2 JUDGE BRENNER: You wanted to know if he

3 c om pa red the draft to the then-existing manual, and I

4 suspect Mr. Lcnpher's concern is narrowing down the time

5 frame, although I am not sure what his concern was. But

6 since there are revisions to manuals and so on, that

7 might have been saat he had in mind.

8 BY MR. ELLIS: (Resuming)

9 0 Well, let me go at it this way. Mr. Hubbard,

10 you indicated that you did not think the COA program was

11 adequate in April of 1977 or 1982, and you have

12 indicated that you did not review the existing 00A or

13 the draft 0A manuals. Isn't it a fact that you had no
n

| k-) 14 basis for making that kind of judgment in April of 1982,
1

15 since you had not reviewed the program?

16 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No. We talked about that
i

| 17 yesterday in terms of form and substance. You asked for

18 one example and I went th rough Criteria 9 -- how I had

19 looked at that all the way through.

20 Another area would be in terms of GDC-1

21 compliance. I looked for important to saf e ty, how that

22 was treated in the FSAR, the OQA manuals, and then

23 p ro ce d u re s . And then, the third reason that I didn't

n)( 24 make some of this comparison is that in the utility

25 a udit that was done at LILCC there were a number of

(~s)~
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/~'N 1 recommendations of changes to be made tc the 00A manual,
(J

2 and I felt, acain, tha t I was going to end up seeing a

3 sanual that incorporated some of those changes.

4 And so I thought that just in terms of my

5 allocation of time that I was going to end up seeino a

6 third manual which would be different than the two tha t
|

| 7 were available to me at the time I wrote the testimony.
1

| 8 0 You said you followed the Criterion 9 all the

9 way throuch to the procedure stage, and yet you don't -

10 reference the proced ure anywhere in your testimony, do

11 you, or discuss it?

12 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That is correct.,

(
| 13 Q Or the manual portions relating to Criterion
'

( )/(- 14 9. All you discuss is the FSAR sections, isn't that

15 correct?

16 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Tha t is correct. I discuss

| 17 the FSAR and then I briefly say why I didn't review the

18 manuals. And I also mention, though, that the matter on
1

19 page 72 about the recommendations of the audit team,

20 tha t they had made recommendations to consolidate the

21 manuals and also to make some changes in the procedures,

22 and that was still in the process of happening.

23 0 You are referring to the material you quote on

f's(y 24 page 72 of yCur testimony?

|
| 25 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes.

|
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(]) 1 0 There is no reference there to change to any

2 specific procedures, is there?
!
l

3 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) There is reference here to
]

4 changes to the operating QA manual, not to the

5 procedures.

6 0 Do you know what the purpose was for -- strike

7 that.

8 The EQA manual that is referred to there is a

9 construction manual, isn't it, or do you know?

10 A ( WIT N ESS HUBBARD) I don't recall. I would )
|

11 have to take a look and see if it was limited to just '

12 construction. ;

13 (Counsel for LILCO conferring.)
(
\ 14 JUDGE BRENNER: Mr. Ellis, I haven't kept up

15 with you very well, I guess. I can't find where you are

16 in the cross plan.

17 MR. ELLIS: Well, I told you yesterday that I

18 was going to cover the errata. Some of the issues on
,

'

19 the errata have led me other than where I intended to

20 go, so I am not -- I am still on page 66 and I intend to

21 come back to that on the errata sheet. And from there I

22 will go to III on the cross plan, and then probably to

23 IV, though there is one issue I may cover prior to that,

() 24 a nd I will tell you as I do it.

25 JUDGE BRENNER: All right.
|

O
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('JT 1 BY MR. ELLIS: (Resumino)
L

2 0 Mr. Hubbard, returning to page 66, whera you

3 changed "that" to "most of which", the activities you

4 are referring to there in that sen tence a re the

5 activities that would be engaged in by an 00A section,

6 isn't that correct?

7 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes.

8 0 And you are referring to activities that you

9 are going to address in your testimony. That is

10 correct, too, isn't it?

11 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes.

12 0 And one of those activities that you testified

13 you addressed in your testimony, at least with respect

(_ 14 to the FSAR , was the testimony concerning special

15 processes. Is that correct?

16 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, sir.

17 0 All righ t. Now that is an activity that has

| 18 already occurred at Shoreham in the 00A program, isn't
1

19 it?

|

20 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Not to the extent that it

| 21 will occur during operations. Obvioucly there had been

i 22 some wolding done during construction, but the general

| 23 repair and maintenance for the 40-year lifa of tha plant
,a

( ) 24 has not yet occurred.
x

!
25 0 Well, Mr. Hubbard, do you know -- do you have

| C\
h
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() 1 any personal knowledge or knowledge obtained from

2 membars of the 00A section as to whether they have been

3 engaged in activities during this pre-operational

4 startup period that involved control of special

5 processes?

6 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I assume they have been

7 involved in some activities having to do with the

8 control of special processes. However, I don't think --

9 if they have, I don't think the procedural control of

10 that has been adequate. I think the important thino is,

11 is the lack of procedures.

12 0 Now you said you assume they have been going

13 on. You don't really know one way or another, do you?
_

k/ 14 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) We are in -- that is, the

| 15 plant is in -- a transition phase, a s is clear from my
,

l
16 testimony. So some activities are going on with the 00A

17 people. However, -- and also, there is a large Stone

18 and Webster involvement at the site at this time and we

19 are seeing over the next year or so the phasing out of
|
| 20 Stone and Webster and the phasing in where LILCO has

21 complete responsibility.

| 22 So I would say it is a transition phase, and

i 23 based upon my judoment and experience at other sites I

() 24 would assume that some of these activities are coing

25 on.

| /~N
| Ns
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({} 1 JUDGE BRENNER: tr. Hubbard, excuse me. Nov

2 that I understand your bases for assuming that some of

3 these activities are goinc on, they are from your

4 kno wledge of what would normally go on at a plant in

5 this stage, rather than direct knowledge that it

6 actually in fact is going on at Shoreham. Is that a

7 fair summary?

8 W ITN ESS HU BB AR D : Yes. In example would be --

9 JUDGE BRENNER Well, you have answered my

10 question. Given that, I don't undedstand your other

11 comment that it is being done improperly or inadequately

12 at Shoreham. What is your basis for that?

13 WITNESS HUBBARD: Well, assuming some of it is

O(/ 14 going on for the moment, assuming that were true --
t

15 JUDGE BRENNER4 Yes, that is your assumption.
i

16 WITNESS HUBBARD: Then I have looked at what

17 is in that FSAR concerning special processes and to me
1

18 tha t doesn' t describe a program. I look in the QA

19 manual. It doesn't describe a program. I look at the

20 procedures and it doesn't describe a program in the

21 sense of who does what, when and how.

22 JUDGE BRENNER: I understand that is the view

23 you have expressed consistently. I don't understand,

(h) 24 though, your statement that in fact they are performinc
r

25 the tasks improperly, with improper controls.

O
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{} 1 '4ITNFSS HUBBARD: I understand your quection.

2 They might be at -- fo r exam ple, soldering might be a

# 3 special procass or at some time in the future, and they

4 migh t decide it is a special process. They may in fact

5 be doing the special processes correctly, in a

6 disciplined manner, but it is not clear that the program

7 requires them to do it in a disciplined manner.

8 JUDGE BRENNET: Okay. I understand that.

9 Tha t is dif f erent than what I though t you said ea rlier,

10 though, and maybe I just heard you wrong. I thoucht you

11 said they were actually doing it wrong.

12 WITNESS HUBBARDs I meant to say that if in

13 fact they were doing it, which I assume they are to some
,m
k/ 14 extent, then the procedural controls that I feel are,

,

15 necessary to meet Appendix B and GDC-1 are not evident

16 to me.

17 JUDGE BRENNER: In the writings, in the FSAB,

| 18 man ual and procedures?
|

| 19 WITNESS HUBBARD: Yes, sir.

20 BY MP. ELLIS: (Resumino)

21 0 Turning to the term " activities" that you say

22 most of which have not yet occurred on page 66, 00A

23 after fuel load will be conducting audits and
I

; 7 ~'
i 24 inspectiCns and surveillances and they have been doina

| sJ

25 that in the past as well, haven't they?

| /~

i (-)S
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( ') 1 A *(WITNESS HUBBABD) That is correct.

2 C So those are not activities, most of which

3 have not yet occurred. Isn't that correct?
~

4 A (WITNESS HUBB AR D) That is correct, but I

'
5 think the emphasis on 00A has really been auditing the

8 . pre-op work rather than some of the others.

7 JUDGE'M0PRIS: Excuse re, Mr. Ellis. I have

8 been worried about what activities myself. Now are you
,

9 t a l k ii.g about the kinds of activities tha t the 00A

10 people would be doing or the kinds of activities that

11 they would be monitoring, or both?

12 _ 'n'ITN ESS HUFB ARD: I had prinarily in mind, Dr.

'

13 Morris, hard1are-oriented items that af ter operation is

1
L- 14 begun LILLO purchssing will be buying spare parts to a

; 15 greater -- well, to a shorter time cycle. So we will be
,

16 getting into more the procurement phase and we had audit
|

17 reports that talked about how LILCO purchasing in the
I

16 1980 period was just beginning to implement procedures
|

19 in tha t a rea .

20 So the hirdware-oriented things, like you will

21 be buying, then you will be doing th e re cei ving and

| 22 storage of those and then the primary thing there would

23 be the installation and maintenance and things of that

() 24 sort -- modifying control panels, for example,. making

25 decisions if, oh, a pump had burned up . whether to

/3
%Y
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I'h 1 restore it or get a new pump.
U

2 During the construction phase, my experience

3 at GE was normally people would come back, like to the

4 supplier, and they would get a new circuit board or a

5 new motor, but then when you get into operation, because

6 of time res t ra in ts , you had to make different sorts of

7 decisions.

8 So my testimony was mainly directed towards

9 hardware activities. But then the general -- from s

10 programmatic point of view, I also had concern because

11 it seemed to me that Stone and Webster had a major

12 presence on the site during the construction phase and

13 that LILCO was essentially auditing what Stone and

b)\- 14 Webster was doing, and that during the operation phase

15 the Stone and Webster people would not be there.

16 So you have a transition there of a

17 programmatic sense.

18 MR. ELLIS: May I proceed, Judge Morris?

19 JUDGE MORRIS: Yes.

20 BY MP. ELLIS: (Resuming)

21 0 First of all, you mentioned procurement.

22 Aren't you aware of the fact, Mr. Hubbard, that the

23 plant staff has been procuring, purchasing replacement

() 24 parts for almost six years?

25 A (WIThESS HUBBARD) I am aware that some of

d("
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(G~3
1 that procurement has gone on. I ar also avare of the

2 audit reports that talk about that LILCO in the 1980

8 3 period is just -- their purchasing people a re just

4 generating some of the procedures for this.

5 0 You are aware, aren't you, that there has been

6 for some period of time now receipt on site of spara

7 parts that have been inspected and handled by the CQA

8 section?

9 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) When I was at the site, I

10 d id go through the warehouse and also looked at how the

11 spare parts were being inventorled and stored and talked

12 to LILCO personnel about that. And the impression I got

13 is they were still developing the procedures for doing
D.
b 14 that. And we talked about how they stored circuit

15 boa rds and components and things of that sort.

16 MR. ELLIS: Could you read my question again?

17 I think if I may request a yes or no with an

| 18 explanation, I would appreciate it.
|

19 JUDGE BRENNER: Okay. Stay on the record fori

|
'

20 a monent and then we will go tack and get the question.

21 Mr. Hubbard, your answers are just too

22 long-winded. I have to observe that based upon

23 yesterday and today. I don't know if you are doing it

24 purposely. I assume you are no t. I think I will

25 assume, until proven different, that you are trying to

J
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}) 1 be helpful. Ecwever, you are not helpful if you don't(

2 answer the question.

3 This is the same message we have given to

4 witnesses for other parties. Answer the question.

5 Don't involve analogies and stories about other

8 incidents that are, while 1cosely connacted, only

| 7 loosely so. Your counsel can come back and fill in the

8 picture later, if necessary.

| 9 A cross examiner is not going tc ask you

10 everything you want him to ask. The cross examiner is

11 e n titled to ask what the cross examiner wants to ask
|

|
12 within the proper rules of procedure and evidence. So

13 answer the question, try to give a yes or no at thej ,

\''' 14 beginning. Where you can't, at least keep it short and

i 15 stay on the point of the cuestion.

1

1 18 Don't use the question as an entre into

17 everything possible about the subject. We will just

18 never get done if this keeps up.
|
|

19 Okay, let's get the question read back.

20 MR. ELLIS: Tc save time, I will restate it --

21 to save time.

| 22 BY ME. ELLIS: (Resuming)
1

23 0 Mr. Hubbard, you a re a wa re , aren' t you, that

n
() 24 spare parts have been received on site and inspected and

25 handled by the CQA section for some period of time --
|

v
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(' 1 mon ths -- are you not?b)
2 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes -- that they were

3 received by the receiving people. And I understand COA

4 did some receipt inspection. There seems to be a very

5 fine use of the word " receiving" versus the word

6 " re ceipt inspection."

7 0 But you are aware, aren't you, that there has

8 been receipt inspection done for spare parts by 00A for

9 some considerable months now?

10 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That is correct.

11 0 And you are also aware, aren 't yo u , th a t the

12 00A section has been involved in the quality assurance

13 aspects of the rework and repair program for some months

b
%/ 14 now -- if no t years?

15 A (WITNESS HUBB ARD) That is correct on the

16 maintenance work procedure. It does show some CA
,

,

17 involvement on Category 1 items.

18 (Counsel for LILCO conferring.)

| 19 0 And those are activities rela ted to hardware,
|

20 a re n ' t they?

21 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, they are.

22 0 Wouldn't it be more accurate if on page 66, if

23 you had said "most of which have alraady occurred"

() 24 rather than "most of which have not yet occurred"?

25 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No, I don't think so. I
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(]) 1 still think, Mr. Ellis, we are in a transition phase and

2 that 00A has had a small staff and a lot of

3 subcontracted people. They are grad ually building up

4 their own staff.

5 JUDGE CARPENTER: Mr. Ellis, if I may --

6 YR. ELLIS: Yes, sir.

7 JUDGE CARPENTERS Mr. Hubbard, despite the

8 Board 's notion about being brief, I can 't help but ask

9 the question. In looking at the receiving activities,

10 without considering whether or not you feel that there

11 was proper documentation of the procedures, I am asking

12 you on the basis of your experience and knowledge

13 Whether you found the activities to be in conformance
I "N

14 with what you would call good quality assurance'

15 principles.

16 If we just leave the issue of the

17 documentation aside, do you see things that you felt

18 needed procedures, whether they were written or not,

19 that you felt were deleterious to quality a nd quality

20 assurance?

21 WITNESS HUBBARD: I had a basically favorable

22 impression of what was going on in receiving, that the

23 area was clean, the items were generally wall stored.

[ ') 24 There were little bins to put certain, oh, like
N_-

25 semiconductors in, and it was clearly well organized.

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMPANY,INC.

440 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHINGTON. 0.C. 20001 (202) 620-9300

- _ - - . _ _ - - - _ _



15,3:'

{l 1 On the other hand, there was not a lot of area

2 for separating non-conforming material or material on

3 hold. That was done with ropes and things like that,

4 not in a cage -- what I am familiar with -- where you

5 would ha ve non-conf orming material physically separated.

6 They were doing it with tags or with repes and thincs of

7 that sert.

8 And then there was still a question of the

9 safety-related versus important to safety, of hcw to

10 trea t traceability on things like circuit boards and

11 below that. So I would say I had a generally favorable

12 impression, with some areas of concern still.

13 JUDGE CARPENTER: Thank you very much for that
D
(U 14 perspective.

,

|

| 15 (Counsel for LILCO conferrinc.)
!

16 BY XR. ELLISs (Resuming)

17 0 Mr. Hubbard, were you aware that LILCO

18 elected, unlike the typical practice , to implement 001

19 long before startup?

20 A (WITNESS HUBEARD) Yes, I was. I think that

| 21 ic a positive step tha t LILCC has taken.,

22 C It demonstrates, does it not, an interest and

I 23 commitment to en. curing that the CCA people are up to
,r"%

() 24 speed at the time of startup?
|
'

25 A (WITNESE HUBEARD) I am not ready to make that

O
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('') 1 conclusion, Mr. Ellis, because in reading the audit
V

2 reports you continue to see that 00A, the actual hiring

3 of people, was being delayed. And so I think it is very

4 positive, the 00A involvement in s ta rtu p, but I think it

5 could have been more positive if the people had gotten

6 on board at an earlier poin t in time.

7 0 Mr. Hubbard, look at page 86, which is the

8 next point in your errata sheet that I wanted to review

9 with you.

10 Can you tell me whether -- could you tell me

11 why you made that change f rom deleting the word " safety"

12 to putting in "QA/0C" on line three of page 86?

13 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I wrote a description of

nx_e 14 what Task C should be, and Task C, if you go to the

15 previous page, it says the major focus of Task C is to

16 assess whether and how th e Shoreham 0A/0C program

17 assures, and then it goes into design, construction and

18 installation, in accordance with applicable, and then I

19 used the word originally, " safety requirements."

20 Well, if you read what I had written in Task

21 C, it was really 0A/0C requirements, and so I felt it

22 would be more correct to say that. That was always my

23 intent of the Task C.

() 24 0 Well, is this another case of a portion of

25 your testimony tha t came f rom another document?

(^)
\_)
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(} 1 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I think I wrote this

2 originally during the settlement discussions with

3 LILCO. They asked me what I thought should be done,

4 and -- well, they asked for comments at the time on the

5 Torrey Pines program, and I gave them a written

8 submission saying that I thought a program should have

7 three elements.

8 It should have design, it should have

9 con struction , and then, much like I said before, an

10 umbrella. There should be a third study done of the

11 QA/CC controls and procedures. So if in Task C and Ba

12 problem were found a t. ? the root causes of that mich t be

13 determined in Task C.
(~3
(_/ 14 JUDGE BRENNER4 Mr. Hubbard, I'm just going to

15 interrupt. He asked merely whether it came from another

18 document. That was his question. And I don't know if

17 we have an answer.

18 MR. LANPHER: Judge Brenner --

19 JUDGE BRENNER: That wasn't directed to that

20 question, Mr. Langher. You are going to ha ve to come up

21 with a mighty good argument to convince me that he had

1 22 to go that far to answer that question.

23 MR. LANFHER: May I make my views known on

b) 24 i t?
%

25 JUDGE BRENNER: No.

|

PG
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V("N
1 MR. LANFHER: My exception is noted.

2 JUDGE BRENNER: Mr. Hubbard, did tha t come

# 3 from another document?

4 WITNESS HUBBARD: I believe I answered yes.

5 JUDGE BRENNERs What other document?

6 WITNESS HUBBARD: I believe I said in the

7 settlement discussions we had with LILCO I wrote this.
8 BY ?R. ELLIS: ( R es u mi r,g )

9 Q Mr. Hubbard, I would ask that to save time, if

10 you would -- as I think 1 asked in another context -- if

11 you would over the weekend take a look at your testimony

12 and tell me what portions of your testimony were derived

13 from other documents, whether prepared by you or not,

| (,/ 14 where there is no attribution so that I may know that
|
| 15 next Tuesday. There is no need to do it today.

16 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Unless instructed, I don't

17 really wish to do that. I have written a lot of

18 documents and testimony before, and written letters to

19 LILCO. And unless instructed by the Judge, I don't see

20 the relevance of doing that.

21 JUDGE BRENNER: Let's all think about it and

22 we will take the argument on it after the break. We

23 will let counsel talk about it first.

[ )'' 24 MR. ELLIS: Judoe Brenner, that is all of the
%

25 questions that I plan to ask at this point to orient

O(~''
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{} 1 myself on the errate. I would point out that some of

2 the changes that appea r af ter the ones that I asked

9 3 shout -- I think 66 and 86 were the last ones that I

4 asked -- some of those changes were ones that I had

5 asked about earlier. They are similar changes, both in

6 the front and the back of the testimony.

7 And I am turning now to III, which, for your

8 inf orma tion , Mr. Hubbard, and for Mr. Lanpher's, begins

9 at page six -- no, page eight of your testimony. Turn

10 to that, if you would, please.

11 BY MR. ELLIS: (Resuming)

12 0 On page eight, Mr. Hubbard , you cite what you

13 term a number of a series of 0A breakdowns at other
[)
\_/ 14 plants and say the significance of these breakdowns for

15 Shoreham is the ineffectiveness of the IEE program at

16 Shoreham.

17 You are not saying, are you, that IEF

18 personnel who audit Shoreham are not competent, are
i

19 ycu?

| 20 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Most certainly not.

21 O In fact, you would agree they are competent,

22 wouldn't you, if you know?

23 A (WITNESS HUBBARD)~ I have no reason to believe

7-~~s

() 24 they aren't competent.

I 25 C And, by the same token, you have no reason to
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{} 1 believe that they are not also well trained and

2 dedicated to what they are doing?

8 3 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Well, well-trained I have

4 no evidence on. Dedicated, I believe that they probably

5 are dedicated.

8 0 The ineffectiveness, then, that you are

7 referring to, the inference that you are drawing there

8 from those other events at other plants, is one related

9 to -- am I correct -- resources, how many people and how

10 much time they spend?

11 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That is one aspect -- the

12 amount of time they spend, yes.

13 0 Okay. And I think on page 72 of year

( k'_)\
'

14 testimony you point out that -- I beg your pardon --|

|
| 15 page 52 you poin t out that while Shoreham has spent --

16 LILCO and its contractors have spent 2.4 million

17 manhours, the NBC has applied only .3 percent, which you

18 later indica te is about 7,200 manhours.

l 19 It is the 7,200 manhours that you contend is
1

20 insufficient amount of time, is that correct?

21 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That is correct, and that

22 is in the context of the construction area -- the
l

23 7,200. I think in the design a rea , while I don't have

(( ) 24 the numbers, the NBC does even less at GE a.id Stone andj
|

25 Webster.

x/

|
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~N 1 C I see. So while it does less than 7,200, that(G
2 7,200 hours does not include the amount of time IEE

3 spends in reviewing or overview of the design program?

4 That would be in addition to the 7,200?

5 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That is correct.

6 0 And you don't know, do you, what amount that

7 is in addition to the 7,2007 Do you?

8 A (WITNESS HUBBhBD) Well, I could probably

9 figure that out. I have all of the ICE reports for

10 Region IV f or both Stone and Webster and GE. And in

11 audit reports it talks about how many hours they spend.

12 Generally, they visit about four times a year.

13 Q But you have not made any study or assessment
(~h
\-) 14 of the number of manhours that ICE has spent in the

15 design reviews or audits?

18 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No, I have not made a

17 formal study. However, I am aware of how much time they

18 spend at GE and Stone and Webster and I have also read

19 transcripts and had discussions with Dick DeYoung and

20 Dick Vollmar of the NRC about the time that is spen t in

21 design audits by IEE.

22 0 Mr. Hubbard, the 7,200 manhours you derived,

23 as you indicate, from a LILCO letter. You don't know,

() 24 do you, whether that includes the time of the resident

25 inspector or not, do you?

fh%-|
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I~) 1 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No, I don't. I did notice%J

2 in the NFC testimony that they used a number slightly

3 larger than this. I can't recall -- about 9,000

4 manhours or something. I mean, whatever it is, it is

5 basically consistent with this number.

! 6 Q And it is your testimony that whe ther it is
|
i 7 7,000 or 9,000 manhours that the ineffectiveness of the

8 ICE that you are referring to on page eight of your

9 testimony is the fact that that is an insufficient

10 numbar of hours to accomplish the task?

11 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No.

12 0 Well, .M r . Hubbard, you have indicated tha t so

13 far as you are aware the people are competent, well

\na
N/ 14 trained and dedica ted, and that the problem is in part,

15 I think you said in part, the absence or the f ailure to
|

16 have or commit the resources. And I am askino you

17 whether 9,000 hours or 7,200 o r 9,000 hours, which is

18 the NRC testimony you referred to, is an insufficient
,

|

19 time to devote to those tasks and is the basis for your

20 statement that it is ineffective?

21 A ( W IT N ES S HUBBARD) That is part of the basis,

22 yes.

23 0 I take it you have made no study or assessment

(m) 24 as to how many manhours would be an appropriate

25 commitment of time for ICE to be effective at a plant

(~)
| 'uj

|
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(~T 1 like Shoreham.
\_)

2 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I have not made a formal

3 study. However, I have an opinion.

4 0 You said that the 7,000 or 9,000, whichever |

5 the figure, that in that range is part of your basis for

6 concluding that the ICE program is ineffective. Is the

7 other basis the fact that or, as you state, a series of

8 QA program breakdowns have occurred at these plants you

9 cite?

10 Is that the other part of your basis for

11 concluding that the program, ICE program, is

12 ineffective?

13 A ( W IT NESS HUBBARD) That is a part of it, yes.

(")%\_ 14 And there are other parts also.

15 0 The part that is stated in your testimony is

16 the series of QA breakdowns, as you allege are

17 b;4akdowns at these other plants. That is correct,

18 isn't it?

19 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That is correct. The

20 breakdowns cited providing the context of what has

21 occurred at other sites.

22 0 Did you examine each of these instances that

23 you cite and consider carefully whether they were, as

() 24 you termed tham, QA breakdowns?

25 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) In this particular case, I

O
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() 1 did not. The word " breakdown" in this case was used by

2 Mr. Dircks in his testimony. I am familiar with Diablo i

3 Canyon and Zimmer and also the South Texas project. I

J
4 have a familiarity of that because of some of the work I

5 have done.

6 Q Well, you also mention Stone and Webster
|

7 seismic models. Isn 't it true that Mr. Dircks didn't

8 mention Stone and Webster seismic models in his

9 discussion? |

10 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That is correct. I

11 Q And Stone and Webster seismic models is not

12 one of the ones that you examined or reviewed in order

13 to determine whether it was a breakdown, isn't that
O

# 14 right?

l 15 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I did review those.

16 0 You did?

17 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, I did.

18 0 Are you technically competent in the area of

19 seismic analysis?

20 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No. I am not a seismic

21 analyst. My review -- well, I reviewed a numbec of

22 documents in reaching this opinion.

23 0 Isn't it a fact, Mr. Hubbard, that the matter

() 24 that you referred to on page eight, Stone and Webster

25 seismic models, is not a CA, quality assurance, matter

ALDERSoN REPoMTING COMPANY,INC.
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(Q/l
1 at all? Isn 't that correct?

2 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That is not correct.

3 0 All right. What did you review? You said you

4 reviewed some documents in order to permit you to say

5 tha t this was a quality assurance breakdown, is that

6 correct?

7 A (WITNESS HU BB ARD ) Yes, sir.

8 0 Which documents did you review?

9 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I reviewed the N RC 's 1979

10 annual report, which has a section writing up the

11 shutdown and seismic reanalysis of five ope ra ting

12 reactors. I reviewed the ICE report that ICE conducted

13 at Stone and Webster that is dated August 10, 1979.
O
i'v) 14 I reviewed a letter of November 28, 1979 that

15 Harold Denton sent to Congressman Morris Udall

16 concerning the five plant s hu tdo wn . And th en I looked

17 at Bulletins 79-02 and 79-07 and 79-14 that were issued

18 in 1979.

19 MR. ELLIS: To save time, Judge Brenner, I

20 would like to request to look at those documents that he

21 reviewed since they aren't cited in his testimony, and I

22 will just ask another couple of questions on this.

23 MR. LANPHERs Judge Brenner, may I be hea rd ?

O) 24 JUDGE SPENNER: Yes.

25 MR. LANPHER: These are publicly-available

f3
V
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(} 1 documents. They can go get them themselves if they

2 want. I know when we asked for documents along the way

8 3 there were a lot of objections that we could have asked

4 for thinos in discovery and other things, and so I am

5 going to object to producing these documents.

6 He has identified the things that he

7 reviewed. In testimony you don't necessarily list

8 everything that you have relied upon. If they want to

9 attempt to subpoena m a t e ria ls , they could have at a far

10 earlier date. This is too late.

11 JUDGE BRE~iNER: We have gone through this a

12 lot when the shoe was on the other foot in talking about

13 the Clinton case and so on. I don't know why you want

14 them or why you need them or why you have a right to
l

1

15 them now. However, notwithstanding all of those

10 technical legal possibilities, we have also encouraged

17 the parties to cooperate in making documents available,

! 18 and it has also been the case that when the shoe was on

| 19 the other foot LILCO did in fact make docurents

20 available.

21 I think one of Fr. Ellis' points migh t be,

22 putting aside whether he has a right to ask for it nov

23 for the first time as opposed to on discovery, and

I)\ 24 putting aside whether he could have asked f or tha t given
('

1 ''
25 the lack of a reference and so on, if you have them

|

(2) ,

1

i
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(3 1 handy, why don't you consider making them available so
(_/

2 we can get it in a quick time frame?

3 Yes, they are p ublicl y-a va ila ble . I don't

4 know what point this is going to. You started out

5 asking hic whather he thought it was a Q A b reakdown and

6 he said yes. You asked him what documents he reviewed.

7 You never asked him the direct question as to why he

8 thought it was a QA breakdown.

9 And presumably --

10 MR. ELLISs I am going to do that.

11 JUDGE BRENNERs I don 't know why you need the

12 other bulletins either, unless you later want to

13 challenge what he says.

14 Well, the gist of it is, if you have them

15 convenient, consider making them available. If you

16 refuse '. o , even though they are convenient, then we will

17 decide ;hether we have to rule. If you don't have them

18 available and LILCC can get them as easily as you can,

! 19 that would certainly be a different matter.

20 I agree that they are publicly-available, but

21 we are talking about convenience and time frames and

22 parties working together on things that we shouldn't

23 have to bother with.

()/ 24 BY MR. ELLIS: (Pesuming)
w

25 0 Mr. Hubbard, isn't it a fact that the Stone
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(]) 1 and Webster seismic model matter that you referred to on

2 page eight involved an advance or change in the state of

(' 3 the art rather than a quality assurance problem?
(,

4 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, in part. But it was

5 still a quality assurance part also.

| 6 C Well, tell me in what respects it was a

7 quality assurance problem.

8 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) The Reg Guide 1.92 on

| 9 combination of piping loads was issued in 1974 -- in the
i

( 10 1974 time period -- and so were involved years later in
;

i 11 seismic analysis that don't meet those criteria.

12 Secondly, when the NEC did their audit of

13 Stone and Webster, which is documented in the August 10,

14 1979, ICE report, they cited Stone and Webster for a-

15 finding of non-compliance pertaining to 10 CFR Pa rt 21

16 for evaluation of deviations for assuring that the

| 17 Commission is adequately informed and for posting of

18 procedures.

19 And they also identified deviations pertaining

20 to 10 CFR 50, Appendix B, requiremen ts f or corrective

21 action. Further, as part --

22 0 Excuse me. I want you to go ahead, but if I

23 don't get it in now are those relating, those things--

() 24 you mentioned about Part 21, they don't relate to

25 seismic shutdown, do they?

O
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1 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, they do.

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

O ,4

15

18

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

0 24

25

O
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r'T 1 0 Go ahead. I am sorry, Mr. Hubbard.O
2 A (WITNESS HUBPARD) Then also as an outgrowth

# 3 of looking at the seismic shutdown, the seismic

4 analysis, there were also Bulletin 79-02 on pipe support

5 base plate design and 79-14, on pipe supports, which

6 were issued where it turned out in some cases the

7 1s-built plants were different than the as-analyzed

8 plants, and so in my opinion it turned out to be a

e bigger quality problem in the construction and the

10 as-built versus as-analyzed, and the number of problems

11 that were turned up resulting in modifications due to

12 the differences in how loads were combined.

13 But the seismic, the incorrect seismic

14 analysis, as I said in my testimony, then resulted in a

15 series of NRC bulletins which showed other quality

16 problems.

17 Q Mr. Ilubbard, you mentioned Peg. Guide 1.02.

18 Do you knew whether any of the five plants were

19 committed to Reg. Guide 1.92 in 1974?

20 (Pause.)

21 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I don't know. I would have

22 to look at the Reg. Guide and their FSAR's to see the

23 implementation of it.

) 24 0 Then you men tioned th a t ICE had audited Stone
~/

25 and Webster and cited it under Part 21, and I

(3%]
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r3 1 interrupted you, for which I apologize again, and asked
V

2 you whether it had anything to do with seistic shutdown,

# 3 and you said it did. Now, is it your testimony that ICE

4 specifically cited Stone and Webster for failure to

5 report on the Operation 21, the seismic analysis that it

6 was then using?

7 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Well, it would probably be

8 best if I just read to you what they did sa y . Would you

9 like me to do that?

10 0 Whichever you prefer. If you could answer it

11 b ri efly , tha t would be fine. If you want to read, that

12 is up to you. If you are going to read, I would lika to

13 see the document.
O
's_/ 14 JUDGE BRENNERs Well, he has only got one' copy

15 right now. How long is the portion you think it would

16 be helpful to read, Mr. Hubbard?

17 WITNESS HUBBARD: The notice of violation on

18 Part 21 goes on for three pages. I was just going to
i

19 read one paracraph.

20 JUDGE BRENNER: Okay, why don 't you read the

21 one paragraph, and then get them a copy over the break

22 of that report, or lend them that copy so LILCO can make j
i

23 a copy, whatever is convenient?

[~'} 24 WITNESS HUBBARD: An example of one paragraph
v

25 is -- well, Part 21 requires corpora tions subject to
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1 these regulations to adopt appropriate procedures for

2 evaluation of deviations or informing the licensees or

(' 3 purchaser of such deviations so that they can cauce
i

4 these deviations to be evaluated, and then it says,

5 " Contrary to this requirement, the procedures adopted by

6 Stone and Webster Engineering Corporation do not provide

7 for the evaluation of deviations as intended under Part
8 21 or assure that all effective licensees or purchasers

s a re adequa tely informed ," a nd then it goes on into quite

10 a bit of detail, including reference to quality

11 assurance procedure, 0S-16.2.

12 BY MR. ELLIS: (Resuming)

13 0 And what you have just read is what you rely

)
(_/ 14 on in saying that the Part 21 citation concerns the

15 seismic shutdown or seismic models?

16 (Pause.)

17 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes. The audit report says

18 tha t the areas inspected were review of procedures and

19 controls adopted by Stone and Webster to implement the

20 requirements of 10 CFR Part 21, including the assessment

21 of SWEC compliance with 10 CFR Part 21 for two items

22 identified in IEE Eulletin 79-07 --that is the seismic
23 stress analysis of safety piping -- and 79-02, pipe

() 24 support base plate design, and also reviewed quality

25 assurance measures and their implementation rela tive tC

O
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1 Criteria 16, corractive action of 10 CFR 50, Appendix[
2 B.

(^} 3 JUDGE BRENNER4 Mr. Ellis, I suppose I should

(_/
4 have inquired when we got into this document thino, and

5 we have gotten to it again now that he has read frem

6 part of it, you are telling me you don't have those

7 documents here through LILCO or Stone and Webster

8 people? Is that right?

9 MR. ELLISs That is correct. We do have some

10 documents. Let me double-check to be sure.

11 JUDGE B9ENNER: Well, I don't want to play

12 games and ask for documents that you have, so why don't

13 ycu check over the break?

14 MR. ELLISa We do not have these documents

15 here. That is the original word I had, and that is why

16 I made the request.

17 BY MR. ELLIS: (Resuming)

18 0 Mr. Hubbard, you have used the term

19 " breakdown" on Page 8 of your testimony. What is your

20 definition of a QA breakdown on Page 8 of your

21 testimony?
I

l

22 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) The word " breakdown" here

23 comes from the testimony of Mr. Dircks. He used the

() 24 word " breakdown." However, in general, when I use the

25 word " breakdown," I mean a failure to meet a
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1 requirement.
[

2 O Is every failure to meet a requirement a

(^T 3 breakdown?

4 (Pause.)

5 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) In the broadest context, I

6 think, yes.

7 C Well, you say that a breakdown is a failure to

8 m ee t a requirement. Is that the sense in which Mr.

9 Dircks was using it?

10 (Pause.)

11 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Mr. Ellis, I think if you

12 turn to attachment 3 of my testimony, where I have the

13 Dircks testimony --

14 0 Yes, sir.

15 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) at Page 3, three linen--

16 from the bottom, Mr. Dircks says, there have been

17 serious quality assurance breakdowns with iroad

18 repercussions at Marble Hill, Midland, Zimmer, South
.

19 Texas, and Diablo Canyon construction sites. And then
'

20 he goes on in the next starting a t Page 4, and I--

21 believe that is when he discusses what the breakdowns

( 22 are. Then, at Page 12, again, three lines from the

23 bottom, he again uses the word " breakdown" where he says

[^) 24 thet we were aware of OA problems at South Texas, and
| \/

| 25 had cited the licensee for breakdown in their QA procram

O
!
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1 in April, 1980.

2 The magnitude of potential problems was not

3 fully appreciated until we first reviewed the report,

V 4 and I believe he is referring to the Quadrex report in

5 August of 1981.

6 0 Mr. Hubbard --

7 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Then --

8 MR. LANPHERs Could we interrupt? I think we

9 are getting pages mixed up.
-

10 JUDGE BRENNER: Why don't you use the pages

11 that were sdded by the county?

12 HR , LANPHER: Read from the bottom, in other -

13 words.

14 WITN ESS HU BB ARD s I am sorry. Then on Page

15 3-15, the second paragraph, Mr. Dircks sa ys, given these

16 instances of breakdowns in management control of

17 construction quality and the Commission's

18 dissatisfaction, the issue is, what are we doing about

19 it? I think those are, well, also a t Page'3-16, in the

20 item number 1, the last sentence, where he says, based

21 on our experience with the resident inspection program

22 to date, we believe resident inspectors enhance the
|

| 23 NRC's ability to monitor quality assurance activities

24 and identify the symptoms of breakdown in management

|
25 control, so he used the word " breakdown" again, and he

O.

|
|
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('T 1 may have used " breakdown" some other places, but these
U

2 are examples that I had noted where he used the word

/~} 3 " breakdown."

4 BY MR. ELLIS (Resuming)

5 0 Mr. Hubbard, I never doubted, since I had read
|

6 it, too, that he used the word " breakdown." I didn't |
1

7 ask yo.n whether he had used it. I asked you whether Mr.
-

8 Dircks used the word " breakdown" in the sense that you

e have defined it, namely, a failure to meet a requirem en t l

10 where in a broad sense every failure to meet a

11 requirement is a breakdown.

12 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I believe so, in the

13 broadett cor' '

\_s 1e 1 0 Now, you said every failure to meet a

15 requirement 'in a broad sense is a breakdown. 'What do

16 you mean, in a broad sense?

17 A (WITNESS HUPBARD) I used in the broad sense

18 because,' we11, I would refer to your own testimony, and
~

i 19 I ha ve said errors do. occur. People make mistakes. So
|-
| 20 first you want the_. person to do the right thina, but we
i

21 know they won't in all cases. So then you have

| 22 inspection or design review, a second stage to catch

23 that, and then on top of that you have surveillances and

() 24 a udits to see that these programs are working, and so

25 the types of things that I have iden tified in the

|

|
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a

(} 1 testimony and '' r . Dircks has identified as brcakdcwns
,

, 2' are ones where the cricinal person doing the work made
t

- (} 3 an error and that the OA program failed to catch that '

' ,/ 4 error in a timely manner.,

e
, ,,

5 0 Are you done?<
*< .

6 A (WITNESS HUPBARD) Yes, sir.

7 JUDGE BRENNER: Fr. Ellis, we are coing to
;

8 take two breaks this morning. We could tak e the first ;

i -. s

9 one now, if it.is convenient.'

10 MR. ELLIS ,Whatever suits the board. I have
.

11 sone mora questions on this topic, and I can either
ii 1

12 proceeC'apw or later.
'

<.
13 JUDGE BRENNEP4 How much more do you have on

i-,g

k/
,

14 this t op'ic? '

'i'

;

i ,

15 FP. ELLIF4 Ouite a bit, Judge.

'Is JUDGE BRENNER: All right, why don't we --

17 MP. FLLIS: When I say topic, I mesn the broad

18 topic of III.

19 JUDGE BPENNER: In the broad sense.

20 MR. ELLIS4 In the broad sense. I am talkir.g

21 about III.

22 (General laughter.)

23 JUDGE ERENNER: All right. Why don 't we break

() 24 now, ac long ar I have interrupted you anyway, and let's

25 come back at 10:40.

i

|
|
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1 (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)
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1 JUDGE BRENNER: All right. We are prepared to
[}

2 continue.

3 BY MR. ELLIS: (R esuming )

4 0 Mr. Hubbard, on Page 15 of your testimony you

5 indicate, as you have already stated here today, that

6 errors are inevitable. Is every error a breakdown? And

7 for the Board, that is Page 15, the third line below the

8 indented blocked quote.

9 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No.

10 0 If someone does not follow a particular step

11 in a procedure and is cited in an audit for not doing

12 that, is that a breakdown?

13 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, it is. I believe that

14 is a breakdown of the quality system.

15 0 Well, what errors are inevitable that you are

16 referring to on Page 15 of your testimony?

17 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) It could be a calculational

18 error which the design reviewer would catch. It could

19 be a welding error, a soldering error, a

20 misidentification, all of the errors that do occur that

21 people make.

22 0 Well, is that a different -- is that any

23 different from errors in whether you initial or sion a

[) 24 document or in whether you write out a page number

g; varsus a title for a document and a calculation?

O
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{} 1 A (WITNFSS HUBE ARD) If there is a requirement

2 that you do it a 1pecific way, then if you don't do it

/) 3 that way that is an error.

4 0 Is tha t e rror a brea kdown?

5 A (WIThESS HUBBARD) I think the error becomes a

6 breakdown with a normal OA check, which would be the

7 second, as you used the word, the gate, when that gata

8 did n ' t detect it. By that, I am saying every

9 surveillance finding and every audit finding is an

10 example that the quality assurance people were net doing

11 their job properly.

12 0 I see, so every audit finding or surveillance

13 finding would be a breakdown, as you have used the
r

14 term?

15 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes. That would be the

16 failure of the auditors or the first persen to meet the

17 r9quirement, the second reviewer to see that that

18 requirement was in fact met.

19 Q Now, given what you have juct defined as a

20 breakdown, namely, an audit and surveillance findinos,

21 isn ' t i t true that every plant in the country has had CA

22 breakdowns?

23 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That is correct.

() 24 0 In fact, it has -- every plant in the country

25 has had QA breakdowns literally by tha tens or

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMPANY. INC.
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_ - - _ _ _ - ,



_ _ _ _ _ _ .

15,40(

.

(]) I h und reds.

2 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That is correct.

') 3 0 Now, is it your testimony tha t that is the

4 sense in which Mr. Dircks was using the term " breakdown"

5 in the attachment to your testimony, Number -- help ma

6 with that. Is th a t 3?

7 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes , si r. Yes, I think it

8 is consistent. If you look at Page 3-15, where he says,

9 given these instances of breakdowns in management

10 control, so I think that is it. You are looking at

11 total management control system, and there has been a

12 breakdown in that management control system.

13 0 So then the NRC considers, as you do, that

14 every plant in this country has had 0A breakdowns, as

15 you have defined the term.

16 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes.

17 0 Are you aware or familiar with any definition

18 published by the NRC for the use of the term

19 " breakdown?"

20 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I am not aware that they

21 use the word " breakdown" or that there is an agreed upon

22 definition of the word " breakdown." The word

23 " breakdown" is used in some of the severity of

() 24 reculatory non-compliance. The word " breakdown" is

l

25 there, but there is no definition of it.

()
;
|
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.

({} 1 0 And doesn't that appear in Severity Level II

2 viola tions for the ICE enforcement policy? Isn't that

3 right?

4 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Could you give me that? I

6 don't have that.

6 JUDGE BRENNERa I think it has been published

7 as one of the appendices to the regs now, although I

8 forget the reference.

9 MR. ELLIS I have the Federal Register. Let

10 me note for the record that the copy that I will hand

11 Mr. Hubbard is Federal Register, and there is an

12 errata. One of the errors I think you will find is on

13 Page 9994, where it says Severity Level I. It should

14 have been Severity Level II.

15 JUDGE BRENNER: Do you know who published

18 ref erence besides the Federal Register reference, but in

17 ' addition to that, whether the notice indicates what

18 appendix it is planned to be codified under ? It may

19 not.

20 MR. ELLISs Appendix C to Part 2, and I handed

21 Mr. Hubbard 47 Federal Register 999,987, and following,

22 and I also handed an errata sheet which was Federal
23 Register 47, 16,005.

() 24 BY MR. ELLISa (Resuming)

25 0 I just want you to confirm for me, Mr.

O
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(} 1 Hubbard, that the term " breakdown" appaars in the

2 cha racteriza tion of Severity Level II viola t' ,ns of ICE

J
3 enforcement policy.

'

4 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, it does, Mr. Ellis.

5 0 And that it does not appear in any of the

6 other categories, lower categories?

7 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I believe that is correct.

6 0 So isn't it fair to say, then, that Page 3-12

g of your Appendix C, that contrary to your testimony that

10 Mr. Dircks used " breakdown" in the same sense that you

11 were using it, that when he said tha t ICE he.d cited the

12 licensee for a breakdown in their 0A program in April of

13 1990, that he was referring to a violation of a Severity

14 Level I or II?

15 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No.

16 0 Is that because it was under a previouc

17 enf orcement policy at tha time?

18 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No.
:
l ig Q Well, Mr. Hubbard, excuse me. Were you done?

20 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Well, I would like to give

21 an explanation.

22 0 By all means.

t

23 A (WITNESS HUBBAPD) I was talking about --

() 24 JUDGE BRENNER: If you are worried about the

25 Board, I certainly didn 't mean to imply tha t you

|
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1 couldn't explain your yes or no answer. I just wanted

2 you to give it, and for you to stay focused on tho

3 quastion. Please feel free to explain your answer.

4 Just keep the question in mind when you do so. Tha t is

5 311.

6 WITNESS HUBBARD: Mr. Dircks, at Page 3-15,

7 said, given these instances of breakdowns, and that

8 included those at Diablo Canyon, and I have been

3 involved in Diablo Canyon since 1976, and I know th a t

10 Diablo had not been cited for that Severity Level II

11 violation, so I do not think Mr. Dircks was using it in

12 the context of the rule that was published on March 9th,

13 1982.

14 BY MR. ELLIS: (Resuming)

15 0 You note that on Page 3-12, which you referred

16 to earlier in your testimony, and you say that they had

17 been cited, the licensee had been cited for a breakdown,

18 I take it you don't know what that refers to in terms of

19 severity levels.

20 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I don't recall that at this

21 time, but when you asked earlier, Mr. Ellis, I referred

22 you tc Page 11 I mean, Page 3-15, where he made the--

23 general s+.atement about instances of breakdowns, and I

(') 24 am familiar with Diablo Canyon, and I do know that they

25 had not been cited for a Severity Level II, so I don't

O
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{) I think he vis using it in that context.

2 (Whereupon, counsel for LILCO conferred.)

C/
3 0 Well, isn ' t the O A pro blem that Mr. Dircks is

4 referring to at Diablo Canyon the problem that led to

5 the revocation of the opera ting license?

6 JUDGE BRENNER: Did you give a page

7 reference? I may have heard you wrong. I am not asking

8 for a page reference. I am asking if you did just now

e in your question.

10 MR. ELLIS: No, I didn't, Judge B renner. I am

11 sorry.

12 JUDGE BRENNER: I was to tally confused. It

13 was my fault. I thought you said 3-12, which I also

14 thought was South Texas. I apologize. I may have

15 interrupted the answer, Mr. Hubbard, or at least

16 interrupted Mr. Ellis's ability to hear the ansvar. Did

17 you complete your answer?

18 MR. LANPHER: I don't think he started it.

ig JUDGE BRENNER: Do you need the question

20 again ?

21 WITNESS HUBBARD: Yes.

22 MR. ELLIS: I will restate it, to save time.

23 BY MR. ELLIS: (Resuming)

(f 24 0 Mr. Hubbard, isn't it true tha t the OA

25 breakdown or the breakdown that Mr. Dircks is referring

O
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1 to wi th respect to Diablo Canyon and the Attachment 3 to

2 your testimony is a situation that led to the revocation

D 3 of the operating license at Diablo Canyon?
/

4 A. (WITNESS HUBBARD) As s matter of fact, yes.

5 T ha t did occur later in the same day. This was on

6 November 19th, and he testified in front of Congress in

7 the morning, and in the afternoon the license was

8 revoked.

g Q And you would agree that that was a t lea st s

10 Severity Level II, if not substantially above that, in

11 terms of the ICE enforcement policy?

12 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, but prior to that time

13 PGCE had never been cited for a violation of this
14 severity level, while in fact a breakdown had occurred.

15 0 But what I am getting at, r'. Hubbard, is that

16 the problem with Diablo Canyon that Mr. Dircks was

17 referring to in connection with his use of the term

18 " breakdown" is a situation which is more seriour than
19 Severity Level II in the ICE program. Isn't that

! 20 correct?

21 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I think yes. I think based

22 upon what we know today at the time that a year aao when

23 Mr. Dircks made these rema rks, we didn't know everything

O 24 ea =t oi 8te c r== t" t x=e te4 r-

25 0 So that being the case, though, Mr. Hubbard,

|
|
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(]) 1 isn't it fair to say that citing the reference to Diablo

2 Canyon in Mr. Dircks 's testimony here does not mean that

/~'t 3 he was using "breskdown" in the sense that you have

4 defined it as an audit finding or surveillance finding

5 or as a failure to meet a requirement in the broadest

6 sense?

7 A (WITNFSS HUBBARD) I am sorry. I didn't hear

8 the question part of that.

g C' I will repeat it. You have indicated that Mr.

10 Dircks's citation of or reference to the Diablo Canyon

11 situation supports or confirms your testimony that he

12 was using the term " breakdown" in the sense that you

13 have used it in your testimony, namely, a failure to

/ 14 meet a requirement or as exemplified in an audit finding

15 or a surveillance finding, and what I am saying is,

16 isn't it true that given the severity of the Diablo

17 Canyon situation, isn't it fair to say that Mr. Dircks's

18 use of the term in connection with Diablo Canyon does

19 not support your belief tha t he was using the term in

20 the sense that you have defined it.

21 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I think he was usino it in

22 the sense of a failure to meet a requirement, which is

23 how I defined a breakdown.

(f 24 0 But my point, Mr. Hubbard, was that that was a

25 very significant or substantial failure to meet a

i /~T -

U
.
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(} 1 cicnificant or substantial requirement, and therefore

2 that does not itself support your testimony that every I

O 3 audit finding or surveillance finding is a breakdown.
a

4 Isn't that right?

5 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I would agree, Mr. Ellis,

6 that there are difference in significance of breakdowns,

7 but a breakdown is a breakdown, and in fact at Diablo

8 Canyon it might have been lots of small breakdowns

g rather than one big one.

10 0 So every time we see th e term " breakdown" in

11 y ou r testimony , it is important, isn't it, to assess the

12 significance of wha t is labeled as a breakdown because

13 there are big breakdowns and little breakdowns. Isn ' t

14 tha t correct?

15 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, the breakdowns have

16 various significance, and they also have been through
17 various number of gates. For example, the CAT I's that

18 I cite have been through more gates.

1g G Mr. Hubbard, in Attachment 3, Mr . Dircks, I

20 think, lists six specific activities on Page 3-16 of

21 Attachment 3. These activities were changes to the ICE

22 program to increase the emphasis and implementation of

23 QA programs. Isn't that correct?

(f 24 For your information, I was reading from the '

25 paragra ph immedia tely before the first number.

(
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1 A (WIT ;ESS HUBE ARD) Yes, sir. l

2 C Paragraph 1 refers to the assignment of NRC

3 resident inspectors having been or will be stationed at

4 construction sites. Do you know how long the resident

5 inspector has been assigned at Shoreham?

6 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I don't recall the exact

7 dates. I remember somewhere in the 1979, 1980 period,

8 but I don't have an exact date in mind.

9 0 Do you agree with Mr. Dircks that these six

10 items that he has listed here will increase the empha sis

11 on implementation of CA programs and generally will

12 improve IEE?

13 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes.

14 (Whereupon, counsel f or LILCO conferred.)

15 0 Would you agree that the implementation of

16 these activities as they are stated on 1 through 6,

17 Pages 3-16 through 3-18, would result in an adequate ICE

18 procram?

19 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No.

20 0 Even if all of these six activities were

21 accomplished, the procram, in your opinion, would still

22 be inadequate?

23 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes.

O 24 o s1 =6 * e#4 r e 11 ' ^tt ch e=* 3-

25 then, do you?

O
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1 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I think -- I have a hard

2 time answering yes or no to endorsing it. He said the

O 3 Colimission has made or is considering a number of

V
4 changes, so I also know they are considerino a lot of

5 other changes, and so, yes, I think that the six

6 recommendations have merit. I think there are other

7 recommenda tions tha t also have merit.

8 C All right. With respec't to the first one, you

o have indicated that you were not sure, but you think

10 that there was a r esident inspector at Shoreham in 1979

11 or '80. Isn't it true that Shoreham was one of the

12 earliest plants at which a resident inspector was

13 assigned?

14 A (WITNESS HUBB ARD) I don 't know what you mean

15 by earliest, Mr. Ellis.

16 0 One of the first where a resident inspector

17 wac assioned by the NRC7

18 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Well, do you mean tha first

19 five, the first ten?

20 0 Well, do you know whether it was in the first

21 five?

22 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No, I d on ' t. Tha t is why I

23 don't know what you mean by earliert.

24 0 So you don 't know whether it was one of the

25 earliest or not?

O
.
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[}
1 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No, I don't, and I don't

2 know what you mean by earliest.

O 3 Q If I mean by earliest among the first five or

4 ten, you don 't know, do you?

5 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No, I don't.

6 C With respect to Number 2, do you know whether

7 the NRC's revised enforcement policy has placed emphasis

8 on dealing with poor regulatory performance in the

9 construction areas, and whether there has been a

to toughening of the NRC's enforcement posture?

11 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) In my opinion, there has.

12 Some of the fines have been much larger than in the

13 past.

14 0 Shoreham has never been fined, has it?

15 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) To the best of my

16 knowledge, no.

17 0 So you would agree that Number 1 and 2 have

18 already been implemented by the NBC?

19 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Do you mean on Shoreham or

20 in general?

21 0 Well, in general.

22 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I don 't know that the

23 recident inspector is at every construction site, but

| () 24 there is one -- in fact there are two at Shoreham.

25 0 All right. With respect to Shoreham, have 1

O
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1 and 2 been implemented?,

2 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I believe so.

} 3 0 Okay. With respect to 3, that refers to a

4 trial program of team inspections whereby several NRC

5 inspectors go to a construction site for two to three

6 weeks to do a broad, intensive inspection of the quality

7 assurance procram for ongoino work, isn't tha t a

8 reference to the CAT team inspection, the results of

9 which are discussed in the bulk of your prefiled

10 testimony?

11 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I really don 't know, but it

12 would seem to me that what the CAT did was consistent

13 with the words that are here.

14 0 That is, consistent with the words that are in

15 Paracraph 3 on Page 3-17?

16 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes. I think the CAT, what

17 they accomplished is consistent with wha t is laid out

18 with 3. I don't know if that is what Mr. Dircks had in
1g mind.

20 0 Do you know whether the item listed in

| 21 Paragraph 4 has been implemented either with respect to

22 Shoreham or generally?

23 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No, I don't know.

O 24 e x '- t x1"a * 'te= "" ber 5 o" " a" 3-'8-

25 which refers to formalized performance appraisals of

|
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1 licensee regulatory performance are being conducted{}
2 annually by the NPC, isn't that a reference to the SALP

} 3 system?

4 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes.

5 0 And Shoreham has been subjected to that,

6 hasn't it?

7 A (WITNESS HUEBARD) Yes, there are two reports

8 that I am aware of.

9 0 And turning to Number 6, there is a sta tement

10 there about a mobile laboratory for non-destructive

11 e xa mina tion . Do you know whether that has been applied

12 to Shoreham or not?

13 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That would seem to be

14 consistent with the inspection that was done in August

15 st Shoreham, so the answer is, I believe, yes.

16 0 So with respect to the activities or remedies

17 proposed by Mr. Dircks, of your own knowledge, you know

18 that 1, 2, 3, 5, and 6 have been applied to Shoreham

is already?

20 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Is that a question?

21 0 Yes, sir.

22 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes. And in using already

23 in the broadest sense, like tha CAT was only done

() 24 recently, and the van was done af ter the testimony was

25 turned in.

(
|
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1 0 So that to the extent that Mr. Dircks may
[}

2 acknowledge ineffectiveness of ICE programs and indicate

(}
3 remedies, the majority of those remedies have already

4 been applied to Shoreham. Isn't that correct?

5 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Could I have that question

6 read back, please?

7 MR. ELLIS: Don't bother. I think it was

8 repetitive. I think I will confess error on that.

3 Judge Brenner, I am going to move on to -- I

10 am going to cover D throuch G on II in some fashion. I

11 am not sure that I am going to go to each one, and I am

12 doing that for the benefit of the Board and Mr.

13 Lanpher. I will also be referring to some portions of

14 the testimony, chiefly 9 through 13.

15 MR. LANPHERs Judge Brenner, may I inquire?

16 For some reason, when I was examining the LILCO panel,

17 does this mean that Mr. Ellis has completed his

18 examina tion on the -- what I would call the other plant

19 problems in terms of preparing for future days, so Mr.

20 Hubbard doesn't have to be reviewing those materials?

21 JUDGE BRENNER: All right. I can ask him nov

22 if he knows, but if he wants to think about it a little

23 bit, that would be okay also. I am not sure what you

() 24 are referring to in terms of past practice. I don't

25 remember. But it is a reasonable question anyway, so

O
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[} 1 you don't need to give any precedent for it.

2 MR. ELLIS4 We will consider it, and tell him

(~ 3 at the break, if we can. I am not sure that there

4 aren't future references to one or another plant, but I

5 don't intend right now to return to Pages 6 throu,h E,

6 or 8 and 9. That is the portion where he rentioned I--

7 don't intend to refer to that again. I am not coing to

8 ask any further questions that I can think of.

9 JUDGE BRENNERa Why don't you tell him at the
'

10 end of the day today, if you can, so he knows what to do

11 and what not to do to a greater extent between now and

12 Tuesday. I can say this, rega rdless o' wha t Mr. Ellis

13 says, and he will probably make this point himtelf, some

14 of the categories potentially, even if he doesn't plan

15 to come back to it, depending upon the anrwers, could

16 get back. I think you always have that caveat. It is

17 one you have made many times yourself.

18 MR. LANPHER Of course, but that is right.

19 JUDGE BRENNERe But with that understanding, I

20 think ha esn give you his best answer at the end of the

21 hearing today, and I guess there is also the problem

22 that he wants to look a t some of the documents still

23 that he has talked about, but I would let all of you

() 24 work tha t out.

25 MR. LANPHER: Well, then, if he intends to oo

O
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1 back based upon his look at those documents, I would

2 like to be able to cive Mr. Hubbard advance notice of
a that.

~

4 JUDGE BRENNERs Yes, I agree.

5 MR. ELLIS: We will do that.

6 JUDGE BRENNERs We will tell you that we are

7 not planning to come back to it. Well, you didn't ask,

8 and that could potentially have affected Mr. Pubbard's

9 thinking.

10 MR. LANPHERs If you do, we want advance

11 notice.

12 (General lauchter.)

13 BY MR. ELLISs (Resuming)

14 0 Mr. Hubbard, in your testimony yesterday, I

15 think you ultimately agreed with me that the NRC has

16 construed and applied to practice Appendix B only to the

17 safety related set. Isn't it true that the NRC

18 quidance, several NRC guidance documents also reflect
i

19 this fact?

20 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes. I think it is correct

21 that Appendix B applies to safety related equipment.

22 0 Okay. So that there is no misunderstanding at

23 the risk of asking a question that has been asked and

/^\ 24 answered, it is true, isn't it, that the NRC practice
V

25 and construction of Appendix B has been to apply

O
|
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1 Appendix B only to the saf ety related set as a

2 regulatory raquirement?

3 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I think yes. I think thatO 4 is consistent with the regulations. Appendix 2 applies

5 to safety related, and GDC 1 applies to the broader

6 category of important to safety.

7 0 Mr. Hubbstd, on Page 9 of your testimony, and

8 I am sure you will forgive me, I can't resist it--
--

9 on Page 9, the thi rd line f rom the bottom, you use the

10 word " virtually." Is that like gene rally , or normally?

11 Wha t do you mean by vfttually there?

12 A (WITNESS HUBB ARD) Virtually in that context

13 means almost all of the important safety activities are

() 14 covered by Appendix B and GDC 1 of Appendix A.

15 C I see. So the phrase that follows

16 " virtually," that is, satisfactory performance is

17 required to prevent or mitigate the consequences of

18 postulated accidents that could cause undue risk to the

1g health and safety of the public, tha t is the definition

20 or a definition of safety related?

21 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That is a combination of

22 definitions, Mr. Ellis. I used the word "important to

23 safety" early on, and I have tried to use "important to

24 safety" as defined by Mr. Denton, and that was
}

25 structures, systems, and components that provide
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1 reasonable assurance that the f acility can be operated
.

i 2 without undue risk to the health and safety of the
'

3 .public.

4 0 Are you all done, Mr. Hubbard?

5 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes.

|
'
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1 0 Since you mentioned Mr. Denton, do you have
[

2 Attachment 1 to your 7B prefiled testimony? That is the

) 3 Denton memorandum.
>

4 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I don't have the complete

5 nemorandum. I have one page of it.

6 0 Is that the page with the definitions?

7 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) It is the page where the

8 definitions begin.

9 0 Does it have the definition of safety related

13 there?

11 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No, it doesn't. It has

12 just part of it.

13 0 You subscribe, don't you, to the definitions

14 in the Denton memorandum?

15 JUDGE BRENNERs I guess we should state on the

16 record that Mr. Earley has, I guess, civen him e copy of

17 the entire Denton memorandum. Is that correct?

18 MR. FLLIS: Yes, sir. That is the May 4th

Ig transcript where their testimony was bot.ad in, and I

20 believe it is Attachment 1 to the prefiled testimony of

I 21 the 7B panel.
|

| 22 JUDGE BRENNERs Time flies when you are havinc

23 fun.

() 24 (General laughter.)i

25 MR. ELLIS: It even flies when you are not.

O
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(]) 1 (General laughter.)

2 WITNESS HUBBARDs As I previously testified on

3 7B, I think I do -- am in agreement with the definitions
)

4 in the Denton memorandum.

5 BY MR. ELLIS. (Resumino)

6 C And the definition for safety related there is

7 the criteria from Part 100, Appendix A. Is that correct?

8 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That is correct.

9 Q To summarize briefly, that is protection of

10 reactor pressure coolant boundary, the prevention or

11 mitigation of the consequences of postulated accidents,

12 and assuring safe shutdown.

13 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I think it is dangerous to

(s_m,I

/ 14 paraphrase, but your paraphrasing is basically the three

15 elements of the Part 100 definition. Yes, sir. But not

16 exactly.

17 0 The NRC has defined important to safety in

18 those terms, too, hasn't it?

19 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No. Safety related is a

20 subset of important to safety. So this is a subcategory

21 or a more specific cut of the pie of that broader

22 concept of important to safety.

23 0 Well, is it your testimony that the NRC has

() 24 never defined important to safety to mean the three

25 aspects that define safety related in Mr. Denton's

O
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1 memorandum?
O('s

2 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No.

3 3R. LANPHERs Could I get a clarification?}
'l 4 Well, he answered. But could I please have the question

5 read back?

8 JUDGE BFENNERs Well, maybe I could paraphrase

7 it. Fe asked if it was Mr. Hubbard's testimony that the

8 NRC has never applied the definitions of safety related

9 as they appear in Pa rt 100, Appendix A, to be the

10 definition of important to safety, and Mr. Hubbard said,
|

11 no, that is not his testimony.

12 ?.R. LANPMER: I would just like to state for,

!

13 the record that I did not understand --

14 JUDGE BRENNERs I will have it read back if

15 you wan t.

16 MR . L ANPHER : My concern with the question,

t 17 end in the interest of not waiting until redirec t, I did

1
18 not understand whether the question was whether the NRC

19 had in the past practice or some time equated safety

20 related and important to safety, whether that was the

| 21 thrust of the question.

22 JUDGE BRENNERs Well, that may be where he is

i
23 going, and it may not be where he is going, but he

1

() 24 didn't ask it that way. Let's have it read back, and

25 have the answer, and then, unless you have an
|
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() 1 objection --

2 MR. LANPHER: He has already answered it, but

3 I would appreciate it if it could be read back. Thank

4 you, Judge Brenner.

5 JUDGE BBENNER: Let's have it read back.

6 (Whereupon, the Reporter read back the

7 previous question and answer.)

8 BY MR. ELLIS: (Resuming)

9 0 So, Mr. Hubbard, you would agree then that the

10 NRC has defined the term important to safety in the

11 terms that safety related is defined in Mr. Denton's

12 memorandum?

13 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, and I would like to go

14 on and explain it. You used that in terms of all the

15 NFC. There are some groups within the NRC, not in the

16 q ua lity assurance -- I am not aware in the quality

17 assurance area that they have ever said tha t important

18 to safety was the same as safety related. However,

19 there are other branches within the NRC who have said

20 t ha t for their branches' work, they are defining

21 important to safety the same as safety related.

22 I think that was incorrect, but they have done

23 that.

() 24 0 Mr. Hubbard, let me show you a Reg. Guide

25 1.105, which was previously identified to you and your

O
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Tia u:?

1 counsel, and look, if you would, plocre, at Face 2.

2 I guess, Judge Brenner, we ought to have this

T 3 marked first for identification, if that is acreeable to

4 the Board.

5 JUDGE BRENNER: All right. That will be'LILCO

6 Exhibit 43 for identification, and maybe you ought to

7 identify it a little more fully.

8 MR. ELLIS: Yes, sir. The LILCO Exhibit ,

,

9 Number 43 for identification is U.S. Nuclear Regulatory

10 Commission Regulatory Guide 1.105, Revision 1, November,

| 11 1976.

!
12 (The document referred to

13 was mcrked for

14 identification as LILCO

15 Exhibit Number 43.)

16 JUDGE BRENNER: And the two pages you have

17 included is the entire Rec. Guide?

18 MR. ELLIS4 Yes, sir.

I 1g BY MR. ELLIS: (Resuming)

| 20 0 Look at Fage 2 of what has been marked LIICO
(

f 21 Exhibit 43, Mr. Hubbard, and would you read, please, the
|

22 Paragraph 9?

23 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes. Paragraph 9 is a

24 definition of systems important to safety, and the

25 definition is, "Those systems that are necessary to

O
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(}. 1 ensure, one, the integrity of the reactor ecolant

2 pressure boundary; two, the capability to shut down tha,

}~
3 reactor and maintain it in a safe condition; or three,

u/
4 the capability to prevent or mitigate the consequences

5 of acciCents that could result in potential off-site

8 exposures comparable to the guideline exposures of 10

7 CFR Part 100, ' Reactor Eite Criteria'."-

8 And in front of that, before the definitions,

9 it says that the followino items are listed with the

10 definitions used in this guide. So, this, for the

11 purpose of this guide, this is what'-- how systems

12 important to safety are defined.

13 0 So this is an instance then, as you have

14 t es ti fied , where the NRC has defined important to safety

l
15 in .the same -- to be synonymous with caf ety related as

l'6 'that term is defined in the Danten memorand um.

17 A (WITNESS EUBBARD) Yes, and tt:a t was within

18 the regulato'ry guidance on meeting Criteria 13.

19 0 Now, you indicated that while you were aware

20 of these instances, you were not awa re that the QA

| 21 branch had ever said the same thing. Isn 't it true that
i

22 a regulatory guide has to be reviewed by all branches of

23 the staf f ?-

() 24 A (WITNESS HUBEARD) I don't '< n o w the

25 concurrence chain at the NRC.

I
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{]) 1 (Whereupon, counsel for LILCO conferred.)

2 0 Mr. Hubbard, I would like to show you now Reg.

3 Guide 1.118, also previously identified , and Judge

4 Brenner, I guess we would want to mark this one as LILCO

5 Exhibit 44 for identification.

6 JUDGE BRENNERs Okay.

7 (The document referred to

8 was marked for

g identification as LILCO

10 Exhibit Number 44.)

11 BY MR. ELLIS: (Resuming)

12 0 Mr. Hubbard, you indicated when you -- I am

13 sorry. L'et me identify it first. That LILCO Exhibit 44

1 ss 14 f or identifica tion is U.S. !luclear Regulatory Commission

15 Reculatory Guide 1.118, Revision 2, June, 1978,

16 consisting of three pages. This is a different subject

17 matter from LILCO Exhibit 43, isn 't it, Mr. Hubbard?

18 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes.

1g 0 And when you called our attention in LILCO

20 Exhibit 43 to the statement where it said the following

21 terms are listed for the definitions used in this guide,

22 isn ' t it true that there is a Footnote Number 2 on the
23 first page of LILCO Exhibit 44 that cubscribes to the

() 24 same definition by referring to LILCC Exhibit Number

25 437
|
|
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1 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Judge Brenner, I would like{}
2 to have a moment to read this guide again.

3 JUDGE BRENNER Okay. Why don't we do it this

#
4 way? Why don't you answer his immentate question

5 narrowly, and I recognize that it is a narrow answer, as

8 to whether there is such a footnote, which was his sole

7 quastion, and then we are going to take a second break

8 this morning. We will come back and let you offer any

9 explanation, in addition, if you feel the need to do it

10 now, or with the conferrence of your counsel that you

11 feel it might be more appropriate for redirect, but so'

12 far he has asked you a narrow question, although I

13 recognize that upon reading the guide you might want to

14 offer an explanation, and I will give you that

15 opportunity.

16 I don't want to stop the proceeding now, so I

17 am trying to accommodate the matter. Can you answer his

18 question as to the existence of the footnote?

19 WITNESS HUBBARD: The footnote does indeed

i

l 20 exist.

21 BY M9. ELLISf (Resuming)

| 22 C And you would agree, wouldn't you, that the

23 footnote states that systems important to safety are

! () 24 defined in Reg. Guide 1.105, which is LILCO Exhibit 43?

25 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, and it is also

O
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1 consistent, I believe, in terms of how it is used in(}
2 this particular Reg. Guide, and there are also a number

/" 3 of places within this Reg. Guide the word "rafety

o
4 related" is used, and I think this is what Fr. Denton

5 was saying at Page 2 of his memo, that there would have

8 to be some changes made to regulatory guidance documents

7 to make them consistent with his definitions.

8 These are some of the examples of

9 inconsistencies that he was referring to.

10 JUDGE BRENNER4 Okay, and as we caid, if you

11 want to come back with the details after you read it,

12 tha t is okay. I suggest it might be more appropriate

13 for redirect, but I will give Mr. Lanpher the option to

14 request tha t you do it now, if he feels tha t it is

15 important.

16 MR. ELLIS: Judge Brenner, would this be an

17 appropriate time?

18 JUDGE BRENNERs It is a little ea rly. For

19 breaking, do you mean?

20 MR. ELLISs Yes, sir.

21 JUDGE BRENNER It is a li ttle ea rlie r than I

22 had in mind, because we have been at it less than an

23 hoor since the last break, but we can if you want to.

() 24 It would be all right.

25 MB. ELLIS I think if I can have a coment, I
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1 think it may shorten things ultimately.

2 JUDGE BRENNER All right. Let's take the

3 second break now then.

4 (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

5
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|
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{]) 1 JUDGE BRENNER: Okay. We are read to proceed,

2 and we will go until 1:00 o' clock, as we previously

3 stated.
"#

4 MR. ELLIS: Judge Brenner, for 'the information

5 of the Board, I had done -- I was a little surprised

6 II-D and E are done , and I want to refer to one short

7 aspect of V-A, because it is nearby in the testimony,

8 and then I will go to IV. I should have prefaced that I

e had one or two cleanup things to do on the bottom of

10 Page 9, and than I will go on to what I said.

11 (Whereupon, counsel for LILCO conferred.)

12 JUDGE MORRIS: While we are pausing, Mr.

13 Hubbard, do you still have Mr. Denton's letter?

14 WITNESS HUBBARD: Yes, I do.

15 JUDGE MORRIS Is there a definition of

16 important to safety in that memorandum or letter?

17 WITNESS HUBBARDa Yes, there is.

18 JUDGE MORRIS: Could you read it?

19 WITNESS HUBBARD: The definition is, "Those

20 structures, systems, and components that provide a

21 reasonable assurance that the facility can be operated

22 without undue risk to the health and safety of the

23 puolic," and then it goes on with two expla na tions. "It

() 24 encompasses the broad class of plant features covered

25 (not necessarily explicitly) and the gene ra l decign

O
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1 c ri te ria tha t contribute in an important way to safe{)
2 operation and protection to the public and all phases

3 and aspects of facility operation, (i.e., normal

4 operation and transient control as well as accident

5 mitigation)."

6 And then also it says, " Includes safety crade

7 or sufety related as a subset."

8 JUDGE MORRISs Thank you.

g BY MR. ELLIS: (Resuming)

10 0 So, Mr. Hubbard, the Appendix B in its

11 application of safety related refers to structures,

12 s ystems, and components tha t prevent or mitigate the

13 consequences of postulated accidents that could cause

14 undue risk to the health and safety of the public.

15 Isn't that correct?

16 MR. LANPHER: Could you direct Mr. Pubbard

17 where you are reading from, please?

18 MR. ELLISs Yes, I would be glad to. It is

19 the introduction to Appendix B. I don't know what

20 particular publication he is looking at, so I can't cive

21 him a line number or a page number. I would be glad to

22 show it to him. j
i

23 WITNESS HUBBARD: Just a moment. |

24 (Pause.)()
25 BY MR. ELLIS (Resuming)

O
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1 Q It is in the introduction portion, Mr.
[

2 Eubbard, rouchly in the fourth sentence, or the third

3 sen+.ence.

/ 4 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes.

5 0 All right. And the yes was the answer to my

6 question, wasn't it?

, 7 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No. Could you give me your

8 luestion again? The yes was, I had found it.

9 C Appendix B in its application to safety

10 related structures, syste:s, and components, uses the

11 phrase that it includes structures, systems, and

12 components that prevent or mitigate consequences of

13 postulated accidents that could cause undue risk to the

14 health and safety of the public. Isn't tha t right?

15 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That is correct, and then

16 two sentences later it says, the pertinent requirements

17 of this appendix a pply to all activities affecting the

18 safety related functions of those structures, systems,

19 and components.

20 0 Thank you, and that is the same definition

21 that you use on the bottom of Page 10 or 9 going over to

22 Page 10, where you say Appendix B and Appendix A, GDC-1,

23 require quality assurance, and so forth, for structures,

() 24 systems, and components required to prevent or mitigate

25 the consequences of postula ted accidents that could

O
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{}
1 cause undue risk to the health and safety of the public,

2 and I have paraphrased some of that.

j] 3 A (WITNESS HUDB ARD) That is correct.r

(/
4 (Whereupon , counsel for LILCO conferred. )

5 Q So in your testimony on 9 and 10, you are in

6 effect, are you not, using important to safety

7 s yn on ym ousl y with safety related?

8 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No.

9 (Whereupon, counsel for LILCO conferred.)

10 0 Isn't that what the sentence says on Pages 9

11 and 10?

; 12 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I don't believe so. You

13 have to remember that safety related is a subset of

14 i mp or ta n t to safety.

15 0 Well, let me restate my question. Didn't you

l
'

18 use, then, that sentence on Pages 9 and 10, didn't you

! 17 use important to safoty synonymously there with what you

18 term to be the subset of important to safety, that is,

19 safety related?

20 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I don't believe so.

21 0 Well, let me ask it this way. In your

22 reference to Appendix A, GDC-1, and important to safety

23 in that sentence on Pages 9 and going over to 10, are

() 24 you referring there to the safety related subset of

25 important to safety?

,

i
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q 1 A (WITNESS HUBBABD) Yes.
U

2 O And that is the only subset you a re referring

Q 3 to in that sentence?

4 (Pause.)

5 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes.

6 MR. ELLIS: Judge Brenner, now I wanted to go

7 to that first item that I mentioned in the cross plan

8 before I got to IV.

9 JUDGE BRENNER. Let me ask one question, and I

10 hope I don't get bogged down, given the extensive record

11 we have had on this already, but Mr. Hubbard, I want to

12 get your view, and I think we have already gotten the

13 staff 's view in connection with 7B, but I wanted to get

14 your view, given the questions you have been asked so

15 far, on the use of the term important to safety in II,

| 16 Quality Assurance Program, within Appendix B, and how

17 that squares with the portion of the introduction to

18 Appendix B that Mr. Ellis a sked you aiout, if you have

19 it.
|

20 Let me give you a better reference. Within II

21 of Appendix B to 10 CFR 50, and II is headed Quality

22 Assurance Program, that begins, that the applicant shall

23 establish the quality assurance program, and I am -

24 loosely paraphrasing, in I believe it is the fourth

25 sen tence. It begins, "The quality assurance program

|

O
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|

1 shall provide control over activities affecting the

2 quality of the identified structures, systems, and i

3 components to an extent consistent with their importance

1
4 to safety," and then it goes on. |

5 WITNESS HUBBARD: My view is tha t Appendix P,

6 that those 18 criteria apply to safety related items. |

|7 For items important to safety, the same 18 criteria i

|
8 apply, but you need to decide which ones apply, so that

9 in terms of a program, the program for item s tha t are

10 safaty related would have that the 18 criteria are

11 applicable for items that are important to safety but
|
|

12 not safety related. Then you have to make a decision

13 about what degree of controls you need or which of the

() 14 18 criteria apply for those.

15 And I think that that is also consistent with

16 what is in the ANSI standards, that when you co beyond

17 safety related, then you have to make some programmatic
1

l
'

18 decisions on which of the 18 crite ria a pply.

ig JUDGE BRENNER: And I take it the extent to

20 which or how you would apply a given criteria?

21 WITNESS HUBBARD: That is true, but that is, I

22 think, consistent with my 7E testimony. I said for

23 items tha t a re imoortant to safety but not safaty

(} 24 related, they could have any number of the criteria

25 apply up to all of them.

O
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fT 1 JUDGE BRENNER: That I believe, but let me ask
LJ

2 you, is consistent also with your view of the meaning of

fg 3 Appendix A to GDC-17

V 4 WITNESS HUBBARD: That is correct.

5 JUDGE BRENNER: The counterargument, I submit,

6 and I think I have submitted it to the staff when they

7 were here, is that because of the way the two phrases

8 appear in Appendix B, that is, safety related in the

9 introduction and then important to safety under II, that

10 actually important to safety is intended to mean the

11 same as safety related.

12 WITNESS HUBBARDs Well, I think, Judge

13 Brenner, I am going to give you a little bit of a longer

() 14 answer. I think to make up your own miud on that one of

15 the things you might want to do is to go back to when

16 Appendix B was published in 1969, because at that time

17 when it was published in the Federal Register it said

18 that this was to supplement the requirements 1 GDC-1.

19 GDC-1 was published before Appendix B, but wasn't

20 invoked as a regulation until afterwards in '71.

21 Then, if you read -- well, I have been throuch

22 a lot of Freedom of Information Act documents we

23 received from the staff, and I think that will probably

() 24 come out during the staff's cross examination, but there

25 has been discussion about this for a number of years

O
\./
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(} 1 within the staff about what was meant, and if we had

2 talked before, there is a proposed regulatory guidance

3 that is out now that we made some reference to where it
,

4 has to do with this Appendix A, Appendix B interface,

5 and the words are used to implement what was always

6 intended.

7 And I think that if you read enough documents,

8 you will s=e it was always intended that important to

9 safety was broader than safety related.

10 JUDGE BRENNERt I didn't mean to interrupt. I

11 thCught you were done. I was just going to comment.

12 You said that we might be asking the staff a lot about,

13 or it might come up. I think a lot of it already has

( 14 come up. Do you have -- I don ' t kno w if this is on the
|

| 15 record already or not. Do you have a reference, or can -

16 we get it later from some or all of the parties, on the

17 Federal Register notice publishing of Appendix B, either

18 for comment or finally, the reference you had in mind

19 just now?

20 WITNESS HUBBARDs The reference is in my

| 21 testimony. It is the April 17th, 1969, proposed
!

22 rulemaking. And it is at Page 6,600 of the Federal

23 Register, April 17th, 1969.

() 24 JUDGE BRENNER: Do you have the page in your'

25 testimony handy where you referenced that?

O
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1 WITNESS HUBBARDs Yes. It is Page 9. I{}
2 didn't have the Federal Register cite. I just said en

3 April 17th, 1969, AEC published in the Federal Fegister,

~#
4 Volume 44, Number 73.

5 JUDGE BRENNER: Well, if anybody has that, we

6 would be glad to take it for the record and look at it.

7 We will look at it in terms, I guess, of legal analysis,

8 as something published with rule by the Commission, of

9 course, against the extensive background of the

10 testimony in the case, so maybe that will cut it shortj

11 and save me digging th rough the library, too, if you

12 have it handy. Otherwise, I am sure I can get it
|

13 somehow.

14 MR. LANPHER4 We have got it. We don't have

15 extra copies, but we can get it for you, Judge.

16 JUDGE BRENNER: And for the other parties?

17 MR. LANPHER: Sure.

18 JUDGE BRENNER: Did I cut you off before? I

19 thought I waited until you were finiehed the secor.d

20 time.

21 WITNESS HUBBARDs I could always say more, but

22 better judgment would say that is enough.

23 (General laughter.)

() 24 JUDGE MORRIS 4 Mr. Hubbard, earlier I a sked

25 you to read the definition from Mr. Denton's memo of

|
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1 important to safety, and we have also heard the safety ;)
2 related definition a number of times. The two are

q 3 different, are they not?

4 WITNESS HUBBARD: Yes, sir.

5 JUDGE MORRIS You see, I think the confusion

6 with this last sentence on Page 9 is that it has a

7 double subject, namely, Appendix B and General Design

8 Criterion 1, where the same definition is a pplied. Do

9 you agree with that?

10 WITNESS HUBBARD: I totally agree that it is

11 not a very artfully written sentence.

12 JUDGE MORRIS: But your conclusion, which I

13 believe you expressed to Mr. Ellis, was that your intent

() 14 was to deal only with a subset of important to safety,
s

15 namely, safety related, in this sentence.

16 WITNESS HUBBARD: Tha t is correct.

17 JUDGE MORRIS: Thank you.

18 BY MR. ELLIS: (Resuming)

19 0 Mr. Hubbard, Judge Brenner asked you about the

20 santence in II of Appendix B. I just want to get a
i

21 cla rifica tion there. Do you have that before you now?

22 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Just a moment, please.

23 (Pause.)

() 24 A (WITNESS HUBPARD) Yes, sir, Mr. Ellis.

25 C The statement sayc that the quality assurance

O
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(} 1 program shall provide control over activities affecting

2 the quality of the identified structures, systems, and
,

3 components, and isn't it true that the identified,

4 structures, systems, and components are those that are

5 defined right above there, the applicant identifying th e

6 structures, systems, and components covered by the

7 quality assurance program, and those are the ones, are

8 they not, that are listed in the introduction that you

9 read ea rlier that sa ys tha t the pertinent requirements

10 of this appendix shall apply to all activities affecting

11 the safety related functions of those structures,

12 systems, and components?

13 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Well, I believe that the

bs_/ 14 applicant should identify what components or structures,

15 systems, and components are being covered by the OA

16 program, and I think that that includes a list of both

17 safety relsted and a list that is identified as those

18 important to safety. So that is totally consistent.

19 Wha tever the program applies to should be identified.

20 Q Well, let me be more precise with my

21 question. The statement there that the identified

22 structures, systems, and components, that is a

23 reference, isn't it, to the safety related set of

() 24 structures, systems, and components?

25 A (WITNESS HUBBA9D) I don't know that to be

O
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(} 1 true.,

2 (Whereupon, counsel for LILCO conferred.)

jS 3 C Mr. Hubbard, you would acree with me, wouldn't

O
4 you, that the LILCO construction QA program has been

5 reviewed by the NRC7

6 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No.

| 7 C Look on Page 12 of your testimony. Do you '

|
| 8 have that before you, Mr. Hubbard?

9 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, I do.

10 Q Ihe statement there in the second sentence of

11 the first full paragraph is that the LILCO QA program

12 has undergone no review by The staff. Do you see that,

i

13 sir?

() 14 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes.

I

15 0 Are you referring there to the construction Q A

16 program?

| 17 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, and it is important,
!

18 though, that that is meant in context vith the preceding

Ig sentence, which says, as implemented at the PSAR stage,

20 the Commission did a pprove tile LILCO-Stone and

21 Webster-GE procram, but this sentence har to do with the

22 preceding sentence that Section 17 of the SER does not

23 discuss the implementation of the desion and

() 24 construction QA/QC program.

25 Q So you would agree that the program was

|

!
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1 reviewed by the NRC and approved, and what you are
[}

2 saying is that the NRC has not reviewed the

/ 3 implementation of it?

(
-

4 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That was the intent, to say

5 that they had not reviewed the implementation, and

6 again, this is implementation in the formal sense. I

7 mean, clearly, the ICE people have looked at segments of

8 it, so they have an opinion on how that was implemented,

9 but their view is not described nor NRR's review in the

10 S ER .

11 0 So that sentence would be clearer or more

12 accurate if after the word " review" we were to put in

13 the phrase "of its implementation."

14 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Tha t is correct.

15 0 Now, is it your testimony that the fact that

16 it is not in the SER means that it has not been

17 reviewed, that the implementation has not been reviewed?

18 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Well, yes, with the ca vea t

19 that I gave before that the ISE progran has looked at

20 aspects of it, but there is no one place like in the SER

21 that you can go for what I call an NRC conclusion that

22 the desion and construction OA program was effectively

23 implemented in accordance with the PSAR requirements.

() 24 0 Well, then, would you agree that to make that

25 sentence a little less provocative, perhaps a little
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(} 1 clearer, it wo11d be better to say that it has undergone

2 no review of its implementation except for IEE?

3 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That is correct.
)

4 (Whereupon, counsel for LILCO conferred.)

5 0 I am not sure we got this, but you did agree,

6 didn't you, Mr. Hubbard, that the quality assurance

7 program for construction was approved by the NPC, wasn't

8 i t? The program?

g A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That is correct. That was

10 part of both the licensing board and appeal board

11 decision before the construction permit was issued. !

12 think again, Mr. Ellis, that this sentence was always in

13 context of the staff's SER. I think that is pretty

bx- 14 clear.

15 0 Well, Mr. Hubbard, aren't you really saying

16 there that the fact that it is not in the SER means that

17 there is no review?

18 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Well, I wanted to flag this

1g to the board, and part of the reason of this is that I

20 remember when I first picked up the FSAR and I saw this

21 long description of the design and construction QA

22 program, 17-1 in it, and I thought, oh, somebody is

23 going to be reviewing that, and I found out, and this

() 24 happened back, well, a number of years ago, and I found

25 out later that while that might be in the FSAP, nobody

) *
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1 reviewad it. Nobody at the NRC. And so I think in my
{

2 experience in other proceedings, the first time I have

3 ever really known what the staf f 's position , and that

's'
4 includes the NPR and ICE, on whether a program had been

5 effectively implemented was when they would submit their

6 testimony during hearings, but that no place in the SER

7 does it ssy that design and construction was implemented

8 effectively. It is totally silent.

9 C Wouldn't it have been more accurate then for

10 you to say that it was unclear to you whether the staff

11 had a view on whether it was properly implemented

12 because the SER didn't say one way or the other?

13 Wouldn't that have been the more accurate statement?

() 14 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Well, I think the words say

15 what they sa y. The SER is devoid. And then a review

16 means that various people in management have looked over

17 that review and signed off on it and put it in an SER.

18 0 Well, the point I am making, Mr. Hubbard is,

19 you said that the absence of any statement in the SER

20 concerning review meant tha t it had undergone no review,

21 and it doesn't mean that, does it, Mr. Hubbard?

22 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) If the SER is the review,

23 and there has been no review.

() 24 MR. ELLIS: Judge Brenner, I propose to move

25 now to IV. ,

O
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|

{]) 1 JrDGE BRENNER4 Let me ask one question, Mr.

2 Hubbard, relating back to some of the items from the

/" 3 Congressional testimony by Mr. Dircks that Mr. Ellis had

k<
4 ssked you about. Is the SALP program, at least in part,

5 a recognition of the usefulness of being able to pull

6 together and have an overall review of what IEE has baen

7 doing over the course of time? And if so, is that

8 consistent with your complaint in response to Mr.
|

|

9 Ellis's questions just now?

10 WITNESS HUBBARDs I think the SALP does pull

11 it together. I have serious concerns about the adequacy

12 of the SALP review. I mean, it pretty much documents

13 what the ICE snapshot has looked at in the past year.

D)(- 14 It doesn't have like a baseline criteria to compare one

15 plant against another, really. I mean, it is

16 subjective. I mean, it gives some indication. It

17 summarizes what has happened during the past year.

18 I guess I am looking at review more in the

is sense of maybe Mr. Palladino or Chairman Palladino said

20 that like a financial audit , that if you are goine to go

21 in and make a statement that something is or is not

22 okay, you go in and you take some samples, and you

,

23 compare it to some criteria, and you draw a conclusion,,

,'() 24 and you know, financial auditors have been doing that

25 statistically for a number of years. 'd e have done that
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1 with inventory for a number of years, about the

2 manufacturing crocess.

3 There sra ways of doing audits where you have

'/ 4 a conclusion that something has been properly donce. It

5 is like you verify the inventory or verify the books.

6 And there is a long history of knowing how to do that,

7 nd that is what I see is not being done in the review

8 of the design and construction, and again, tha SALP

g looks primarily at construction. It doesn't lock at the
.

10 design much at all, because it doesn't so to the AE or

11 GE, and SALP, you know, on LILCO is not addressed to

12 operations to any degree, because operations haven't

13 begun.

t 14 So , the SALP review in that sense is also

15 narrow. It only looks at one part of site activities.

16 JUDGE BRENNER: Okay. Tha t is all I have.

17 BY MR. ELLIS. (Resuming)

18 0 Mr. Hubbard, I want to turn now to the cection

19 of your testimony dealing with the CAT inspection, and

20 that is, I think, Pages 16 through 44, and in your

21 previous testimony concerning the definition of

22 breakdown as a failure to meet a requirement and an

23 audit finding or surveillance finding, is that the

24 definition you have used consistently in your

25 testimony?

O
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(} 1 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) The breakdowns that are

2 shown in the testimony --

/~3 3 0 Can you answer my question first?
[ J

,

'#
4 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I tb ak the answer would be

5 no, that I have used a finer comb on the breakdowns that

6 are in the testimony, that I have gone to items, for

7 example, the CAT, that had been items that the entire

8 LILCO procram f rom the first person doing it to the

9 inspection not catching it to surveillance not finding

10 it to audits not finding it to the NRC not detecting it

'
11 in the routine program.

12 So that the items in CAT had been throuch a

13 number of ga tes. Likewise, in the following section, I

14 discuss some of the IEE -- some things that they have

15 found, and again, those have been through a number of

16 gates before the IEE program might detect them.

17 C Well, do I understand, then, your testicony

18 that the definition of breakdowns in this section of

19 your testimony -- well, strike that.

| 20 (Whereupon , counsel f o r LILCO conf erred . )
|

21 0 So what you are saying, then, is that the'

l

22 breakdcwns that you are using in this section of your

23 testimony devoted to CAT are more serious in nature than

() 24 those that you would call breakdowns because they were

25 failures to meet a requirement or audit findincs or

O
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(]) 1 surveillance findings?

2 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I think that CAT, yes, and

3 I think tha t the CAT review is particularly important

4 because it gives -- well, it takes like a slice of the

5 plant that has already had the normal inspections, and

6 audits, and surveillances, and ICE review, and then

7 gives an assessment like'a financial auditor of what one

8 might find if one goes back and takes a look.

9 0 So you have made an assessment, then, of these

10 items that you have listed, 1 through 43, in your

11 testimony on CAT? You have assessed the significance of

12 it?

13 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, and I think it is

14 important to define the word "significant." There is

15 one significant which is significant in terms of

16 importance to safety. There is another significance in

17 the fact that you would find something af ter it had been

18 through a number of gates or reviews already. That is

19 significant.

20 There is another significance about how many

21 of these things one might find, so I want to use

22 significant in the broadest possible context. There is

23 also significance in, are these in a sense repetitive of

() 24 what had been found hafore. So, I think when yau think

25 over the word " significance," there are a number of

O
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{} 1 aspects of that.

2 0 And significance would include, wouldn't it,

3 the significance to the safe operation of the plant?

C/,

4 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, that is correct, Mr.

5 Ellis, and that is why I said one of the four or five

S criteris that came to mind immediately.

7 0 And you have assessed the significance in
,

!
8 terms of all of those that you have mentioned? l

9 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I did not highlight my 1

10 review on the significance in terms of importance to

11 safety for the plant. I looked at it. I think they are

12 sionificant based upon these four or five others about

13 looking at the number on them. The fact that they had

14 gotten through a number of the gates. That some of them

15 had existed for some time. That some of th et are
~

16 indicative of things that had previously been found.

17 And also, it is something that I have been

18 reccmmending to be done, that in order' to get an auditor

19 or verification of how effective the program has been, I

20 think it makes sense to go in and take a slice out and

21 take a look. So, I give significance to that.

22 Q Well, you said you didn't highlight the

23 importance to safety of these alleged breakdowns , but

() 24 You did nonetheless, or did you nonetheless examine them

25 from that aspect?

l

1

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMPANY. INC.

440 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20001 (202) 020 0300

- - - - . . - . . - - -. -- -- - _ _ _ _ - _ _-______



ti .?;

1 A (WITNESS HUEBARD) Only NPR as part of a

2 general looking at them. That was not my reason for

3 putting them into the testimony.

4 0 vell, you are able to say, aren't you, that

5 the items that you have alleged to be QA/QC breakdowns

6 from Pages 16 through 44 of your tastimony are not in

7 the same category of severity as tha t that led to the

8 removal of the operating license for Diablo Canyon and

9 the Zimmer problems and the others you havo mentioned on

10 Pages 6 through 8 of your testimony?

11 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I rec 11y can't conclude

12 that, Mr. Ellir. There are 43 of these, and -- that I

13 cited. Some are obviously more important than others.

O
C' 14 And some are still being looked at, but I think that you

15 look at these and you say, well, this is one of 30 some

16 safety systems that was looked at and some of the

17 supports, and I think based upon this that would say to

18 me that there are probably some other areat that our

19 to be looked into.

20 0 So you are not able to rake any judgment then

21 as to whether the items that are in 16 through 44 of

22 your testimony are as severe or less severe than the

23 matters that led to the withdrawal of the Diablo Canyon

24 license and the Zimmer, Marble Hill, and the others that

25 you referred to in your testimony on Pages 5 th rough 8?

O

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY,INC.

M0 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHINGTON, D.C. 20001 (202) ese 4300

_ - _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ .



i

|

15,455

{} 1 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Could I have that question

2 re ph rased , perhaps, or reread, please?

e"g 3 (Whereupon, the Reporter read back the
fh

4 previous question.)

5 WITNESS HUBBARD: I can't compare the

e sionificance, and the reason f or tha t is that Diablo

7 Canyon, for example, those were errors in design and

8 procurement, and the CAT inspection did not look at

9 design and procurament in the same sense that it was

to looked at at Diablo. This was more of a CAT. It was an

11 audit of site activities. Likewise, South Texas, the

12 Brown and Root report went largely to design, and once

13 again, CAT didn't go into that.

14 When you get to Zimmer, the problems at Zimmer

15 are closer to construction, and so this -- tha CAT

16 review would have more relevance to th a t , but once

17 again, the CAT review did not no in and like rerun some

1S radiographs or rerun some material certs. They were

19 primarily doing visual inspections, and so I find it

20 very hard to compare significance of what CAT found at

21 Shoreham in the sample they looked a t and construction

22 to the five plants that are mentioned in the first part

23 of my testimony.

() 24 BY MR. ELLISa (Resuming)

25 0 Well, Mr. Hubbard, I don't have t hat sama

O
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|

[}
1 problem. Look at Page 27 of your testimony and let me

2 see if I can bring it out this way. Do you have Page 27?

] 3 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes.

%/
4 Q In A it says, annunciator 1122 has a seemingly

5 contradictory label.

6 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes.

7 Q Now, are you telling me you can't compare tha t

8 insignificance with what happened at Zimmer or Diablo -

3 Canyon?

10 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I think that that would

11 look insignificant, Mr. Ellis; however, without knowing

12 exactly what that annunciator does and how the operator

13 miaht rely on tha t d uring a n acciden t, it is difficult

14 to just say that by l'ooking at it. I mean, on the

15 surface, you take that one and you say, well, that

16 doesn 't look all that significant. It very well may not

17 be.

18 0 You don 't know whether that is significant or

19 not, then, do you?

20 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes. I do not know the

21 significance of that, but again, we have to go back to

22 the definition of significance that I used. I think you

23 are using significant in the narrow sense of impact on

() 24 safety of the plant. I think there is also significance

25 of probably a design standard or desian review that say

O
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1 annunciator labels are to be clear. A n ti so this was a

2 requirement that wasn't met.
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1 0 You said there was probably a design
U''

2 requirement. I take it you don't know whether there was

3 or was not, do you?

4 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) I can recall for the

5 ' General Electric desian panels there was a desicn spec

6 on contro? room panels.

7 0 I am talking about Shoreham.

8 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Well, General Electric,

9 built half of the control room panels for Shoreham. In

10 fact, I think they were built at GE while I was manager

11 of quality assurance.

12 0 Doesn 't GE put the labels on them ?

13 A (W ITN ESS HU B B AR D) In some cases, they do. In

() 14 other cases, they ship blank labels to the field because

15 people are still tryino to figure out what the labels

16 ought to be.

17 0 You haven't made any -- strik e th at.

18 You don't know in what way it was seeminaly

1g contradictory, either, do you, Mr. Hubbard?

| 20 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No, I d on 't. The auditors

21 for the NRC said that they reviewed these against

22 regulatory requirements, licensee commitmen ts, good

23 human f actor practices, and inspector judgment. And so,

() 24 therefore, for all of these items that are listed on

25 labeling the CAT people did not say which of these

O
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'1 criteria or what combination of those they felt each of

2 these examples was a demonstration of.

3 So I don 't know if they thought it was bad

4 human factors or it didn't meet an applicable regulatory

5 requirement or a licensee commitment. Or maybe they

6 just thought it wasn't good practice.

7 0 Maybe it was also inspector judgment, right?

8 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That is possible.

g 0 And you don 't know, do you, whether the

10 enunciator 1122 seemingly contradictory label would be

11 contradictory to an operator trained at the site, do

12 you?

13 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No, I do not.

14 0 And wouldn 't you have to know tha t to

15 determine whether that made it through in a case and'

16 shouldn't have?

17 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No.

18 0 The CAT inspection included violations,

1g deviations, observations and a number of other

20 categories, did it not, Mr. Hubbard?

21 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, Mr. Ellis.

22 0 And isn't it true that these items were not

| 23 violations, not deviations, not observations, but merely

24 listed as unresolved items?

25 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) That is correct. The ones

O
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l

1 tha t are listed in Ereakdown 24 were all unresolved)
2 items. But the Staff did say that these were

(.
3 discrepancies or deficiencies -- they used both words --

,

4 and against reculatory requirements, licensee

5 commitments, good human factor practices, and inspector

6 j ud gm en t.

7 0 You know it is not a regulatory violation or

8 it would have been cited in another section of the CAT

9 report, isn't that right?

10 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No. I think there is a lot

11 of judgment that goes into the Staff and wh a t they cite

12 as a violation or a deviation, and I have to sr.y it is

13 hard for me to know how they decide something is an

( 14 unresolved item. I mean, where you look at one like the

15 mimic a lines such-and-such is incorrect. I rean, that

16 is pretty straightforward. That was wrong.

17 Well, then the question is why was it wrong.

18 I mean, some others of these are a little more

19 ambiguous.

20 0 Where it says the mimic is incorrect, couldn't
|

| 21 tha t be inspector judgment as to whether it was

|
| 22 incorrect and not involve any regulatory requirements or

23 licensee commitment, or good human factors practice?
I

() 24 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) The NRC inspector could

| 25 make an error and they sometimes do, but my experience
!

l

O
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() 1 with the NEC inspectors are tha t before they write

2 sonething up they have a pretty good idea whether they

3 are right or not and there is an exit interview where

4 they go over these.

5 So that I am sure there are examples where it

6 turns out that later on the inspector was wrong. But in

7 general I think that by the time the inspector puts one

8 of these into an ICE report he is fairly confident that

9 he is right.

10 0 M r. Pu bbard, let's try it this way. You do

11 not know, do you, whether the enunciator 1122 having a

12 seemingly contradictory label is a violation of a

13 regulatory requirement or a licensee commitment, do

14 you?
|

| 15 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No, I don't. The open

16 items are going to get closed out in further ICE

17 reports, and I have been going through the ICE reports

18 to try to see how these got closed out so I could answer

1g your question if it turned out to indeed be an error or
,

| 20 not or what the eventual resolution was.

21 And, to the best of my knowledge, this

22 particular open item has not yet been resolved or closed

23 out. Do you understand what I mean, that the NBC on

() 24 these open items does go back and eventually close them

25 out? LILCG responded and there is a follow-up audit.

!

ALDERSoN REPORTING COMPANY,INC.

440 FIRST ST., N.W., WASHINGTON. D.C. 20001 (202) 6264300

.- ,- . . _ . . - - . - . - - - - - ..



_ - _ -

15,u62

{} 1 JUDGE BRENNER Excuse me. Did Suffolk County

2 get those ICE reports that we talked about earlier this

3 week yet? Has that been worked thro ugh ?

4 MR. LANPHER: Do you mean report 297

5 JUDGE BRENNER: There were two of them. I

8 quess I would like to ask generally all reports that

7 have been issued to dr.te, and we talked about two,

8 actually. Well, let me make the point, and this

9 emphasizes the need to get these out quickly.

10 I don't know if that item was among them, but

11 there was a long list of miscellaneous item s in a t least

12 one of those reports and, for all I know, this was one

13 of them. Maybe it wasn't. But this just emphasizes the

( 14 need th a t while we are in the midst of litigation on

15 this issue that these things get out. Let me just leave

18 it with that commen t.

17 MR. ELLIS: Yes, sir, we will do that. I

18 think my examination goes to a slightly different

19 peint.

20 JUDGE BRENNER: I understand. But,

21 nevertheless, the witness might have felt it useful,

22 perhaps, and this may be hypothetical. I don't know if

23 that item is amon them.

() 24 MR. LANPPER: To the best of my knowledoe, we

25 have gotten all of the ICE reports for 1982 except

O
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1 82-27.
[

2 JUDGE BRENNER: I guess my message is not to

3 belabor it now but to make sure everybody communicates-

4 as to what the last number that the County had was and

5 then the Staff and LILCO can check as to whether there

6 a re any numbers subsequent to that.

7 MR. LANPHERs Number 29 is the last one we

8 have.

9 BY MP. ELLIS4 (Resuming)

10 0 Mr. Hubbard, you have testified that you don't

11 know whether with respect to a) on page 27 it is a

12 violation or a failure to meet e regulatory requirement

13 or license commitment.

) 14 How, then, can you conclude with respect to a)

15 on page 28 that, contrary to the requirements of

16 Crite rion 3, LILCO failed to establish measures to

17 assure that applicable reculatory requirements and the

18 design basis, as specified in the license application,

19 are correctly translated into the drawings? Isn't it

20 true there is no basis for that?

21 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No. Some of these --

22 0 Well, I asked you about --

23 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) First --

() 24 MR. LANPHER. Judge Brenner, can we stop'

25 interrupting the witness, please?
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{} 1 JUDGE BRENNZRs He can control the answer a

2 little bit. He is entitled to get the answer as to what

3 he asked about and then we will let Mr. Hubbard answer

4 com pletel y.

5 MR. LAN"HER: I think Mr. Hubbard has been

6 making an effort to answer yes, so I think we ought to

7 give him the leeway.

8 JUDGE BEENNER: Yes, he is certainly entitled

9 to leeway, but the questioner, as you know when you were

10 in that difficult position, is also entitled to get the

11 ans wer -- a nd I don't mean to comment on that pa rticula r

12 one, and I certainly do not want the questioner to

13 interrupt the witness. But since we had the

() 14 interruption, I think he can get an answer as to a), as

15 he requested, and then get the explanation.

16 We are not going to cut off the explanation,

17 but it is very, very difficult to proceed efficiently

18 and also for findings to be written when you have to

19 plow through paracraphs of an answer to find the

20 answer. It is okay if you give a long explanation, so

21 long as we get the answer up front, a t least, and you

22 had the same problem.

23 It is difficult f or the witness and it is

() 24 difficult for the questioner, so I don't like the

25 interruption, but as long as we have had it, try to

O
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!

p 1 answer as to a) and then add, unless it is impossible,
V

2 Mr. Hubbard. It is not a matter of diligence. It is a

3 matter of our process requiring accommodation on the

4 part of the questioner as well as the witness.

5 WITNESS HUBEARD: I'm sorry. I have forgotten

6 the question.

7 JUDGE BRENNER: Can you reask it?

8 MR. ELLIS: Yes, I can reask it, Judge

9 Brenner.

10 BY MR. ELLIS: (R esuming )

It 0 Mr. Hubbard, yca have already testified that

12 you do not know with respect to a) whether it is a

13 violation or f ailure to meet any regulatory requirement

14 and license commitment.

15 Isn't it true, therefore, that there is no

16 basis for your statement on page 3 with respect to a) --

17 I'm sorry, page 28 with respect to a ), there is no basis
| 18 for saying, as you do, that LILCO failed to establish

19 measures to assure that applicable regulatory

20 requirements and the design basis, as specified in the

21 license application , are correctly translated into

22 d ra vinos ?

23 A (WIT'lESS HUBBARD) No.

24 0 All right, Mr. Hubbard. Wouldn't you have to

25 know with respect to a) whether there was a reculatory

O
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1 requirerent or a design basis specified in the license
[}

2 application involved in order to determine whether or

r~ 3 not they were not correctly translated?
/

4 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) In the license application,

5 LILCO states that they will meet Criteria 3, which has

6 to do with design control, and then a further definition

7 of design control measures are in, I think it is, Reg

8 Guide 1.64, and in then in the ANSI standards tha t LILCO

9 has committed to there are words about what is looked at

10 in the design review process.

11 And so I think, reading that, the intent would

12 be that a design review should find something that might

13 be contradictory. That is the purpose that you have

( 14 design reviews.

15 0 Mr. Hubbard, look at page 28. Don't you state

16 there that criterion 3 requires that measures be

17 established to assure that applicable regulatory

18 requirements and the design basis, as specified in the

19 license application, are correctly translated into
;

20 d ra wing s ? That is what you say there, isn't it?

21 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Yes, sir.

22 0 And you have already testified that you don't

23 know whether a ) is a violation of any regulatory

() 24 requirement or any license commitment. Based on that,'

25 your lack of knowledge as to whether there is any

O
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{} i regulatory requirement or design basis violation, isn't

2 it true that from your own words on page 28 there is not

*s 3 a basis for that conclusion with respect to a)?

4 MR. LANPHER: I object -- asked a nd answered.

5 He gave his reasons and interpretation of the Reg Guide

6 and the ANSI standard.

7 JUDGE BRENNER4 I will allow the crcss

8 exaniner a little bit of leeway to follow up on what the

g cross examiner perceives as a contradiction.

10 MR. LANPHERs I wouldn't have objected if I

11 perceived it as follow-up. It sound ed to me as if it

12 ware the exact same question.

13 JUDGE BRENNER: I think it is within the realm

() 14 of retsonable probing and hasn't gone too far to be

15 red unda nt yet.

16 'dITNESS HU BB ARDs I would stay with my

17 previous antaser, Mr. Ellis, that the conclusion on page
i

18 28 had to do with the sum total of that, not just item

1g a), and that taking items a) through 1) together and

20 comparing that with the requirements of Criteria 3 and

21 N45.2-11, 1974, I will stand by the conclusion.

22 JUDGE BRENNER4 Mr. Ellis, it would be good if

23 you could come to a convenient stopping point in the

24 next few minutes.

25 'R. ELLIS: Yes, sir, I will.

O
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1 BY MR. ELLIS (Resuming)

2 0 Mr. Hubbard, it is fair co say , isn 't it, that

3 you don 't know wt. ether there is any regulatory

4 requirement or licensee commitment violation with

5 respect to b) or c) or d), all the way through i)?

6 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No. I think that where

7 mimic is incorrect, I mean, that is pretty clear that is

8 wrong. And in a design control process you shouldn't
'

9 design things that are incorrect. That is why you have

10 design reviews.

11 0 Well, is it your testimony tha t in incorrect

12 aimic is a regulatory violation?

13 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) It could be.

O i4 o Is it rour testimonr taat this one -- that is.

15 c) on page 27 -- is a regulatory violation?

16 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) No.

17 0 You don't know, do you?

18 A (MITNESS HUBBARD) At this time, I don't
.

19 know. But the inspector said it was incorrect and I

20 have a reasonable amount of confidence that the NRC

j 21 inspector generally is correct when he says things are

22 incorrect. That doesn't mean there aren't isolated

23 examples where they are wrong.

24 0 Well, would every incorrect mimic be a

25 regulatory requirement or a violation of a regulatory

O1
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1 requirement, excuse me?{}
2 A (WITIiESS HUBBARD) As a OA manager, yes. As a

3 QA manager, I would expect the mimic to be correct. IfOa

4 it is not correct, it is wrong.

5 0 I did not ask you what you would expect as a

6 QA manager, Mr. Hubbard. I asked you whether every

7 incorrect mimic constitutes a regulatory violation.

8 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) Mr. Ellis, I can't answer

9 yes or no on that.

10 0 So, therefore, whether the ICE inspector is

11 right or wrong with respect to the incorrect mimics that

12 you refer to on page 27, you can 't tell me whether any

13 of those are regulatory violations or not.

() 14 A (WITNESS HUBBARD) In my opinion, the sum

15 total of a) to 1) is a violation of Criteria 3 in that

16 there was inadequste design control measures.

17 MB. ELLIS: Judge Brenner, there is going to

18 be additional, but I am not going to do anything in

19 three minutes that is going to materially advance tae

20 conclusion of the cross examination.

21 JUDGE BRENNER: Okay. Let's stop the<

:
' 22 testimony now. I wanted to allow a few minutes to ask

23 about your time estimate.

() 24 I would like to get one from you now, and

25 then, in addition, you could give us one when we sta rt

O
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{) 1 out Tuesday morning, which I recognize might modify what

2 you give us now, since you will have additional time.

3 MR. ELLIS: Yes, sir. My best judgment right

4 now is that I would be completed by Thursda y noon. I

5 will do my utmost to refine that and shorten it.

6 JUDGE BRENNER: It then looks, in effect,

7 impossible to even start the Staff next week. Do you
,

i

8 agree with that?

g MR. ELLIS: Well, I am giving you my bert

10 judgment now, and in some instances my judgment has been

11 pretty accurata.

12 JUDGE PRENNER: Well, I mean assuming --

13 MR. ELLIS: Assuming that is righ t, then we

) 14 would have just a day, roughly, for the Sta ff. That's '

15 right.

16 JUDGE BRENNEP: No, you have forgotten that

17 there is such a thing as Staff questions and redirect of

18 Mr. Hubbard.

1g MR. ELLIS: Yes, sir. That is true. Maybe

20 Wednesday af ternoon -- Wednesday af ternoon or Thursday

21 noon.

22 MR. RORDENICK: Judge Brenner, on that everall

23 question, Staff is willing to be as flexible as we

() 24 reasonably can be. I think we would need certainly a
i
'

half a day's notice and probably a day's notice.25

()
l
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1 JUDGE BRENNER: We will do what we did this()
2 week and as we get to beyond Tuesday you keep talkina to

3 the other parties and also put it on the record at

C 4 whatever time the parties think is appropriate to see

5 where we are going. Certainly we will give them notice

6 and if it looks like at best it is only going to be a

7 few hours, we will make a judgment as to whether it is

8 worth it to bring people here just for a few hours.

9 We will accommodate everyone to the extent we

10 can also.

11 MR. ELLIS: Judge Brenner, we will also review

12 the matter and we may -- well, I think we did shorten

13 already today as a result of some answers. We made a

14 lot of progress and it may be that we will make

| 15 judgments over the weekend that will permit us to do the

16 same.

17 JUDGE BRENNER. I don't think we are going to

18 finish this issue in December.
|

Ig MR. LANPHER: Judge Brenner, reluctantly I

20 have to raise one item. That is, in Mr. Hubbard's

21 Diablo Canyon commitment which we alluded to and which I

22 think our Torrey Pines filing a while back, he has a

| 23 technical meeting on next Friday in San Francisco. We

() 24 were very much hoping that Mr. Hubbard would be done

25 even this week or by early next week.

Ov
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() 1 I am not trying to cut off the examination,

2 but he does need to be at that meeting and he can

3 prepare some this weekend for that, so that if he can

4 leave on Thursday night, take the evening flight out, it

5 is not going to be very plet.sant, but he can just go up
i

6 to San Francisco and be there for that meeting on Friday

7 morning.

8 Now I know that means we would lose four hours

9 of hearing next Friday, but I would like to request that

10 in advance because he does have this.

11 JUDGE BRENNER: I'm not precluding that we

12 will accommodate you exactly pursuant to your request

13 before we reach that point, and we will think about it.

14 Have you fully explored how important it is that th a t

15 meetino -- I don't remember your reference to the

16 meeting, so I don't know how important it is. Can't'

17 thst be rescheduled? Is it more important than our

18 schedule?

; 19 MR. LANPHER: This is a meeting held by the

20 Staf f and it is going to -- it involves what they call

21 the design verification program for Diablo Canyon and

22 it's going to involve the Staff and all parties and

23 all. It is basically a technical meeting. Stone and

() 24 Webster is going to be there and everyone.
,

25 JUDGE BRENNER: Well, I concider ny hearing

| (
l
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() 1 schedule hare very impottsnt slso, so I would like to

2 explore the possibility of shifting that meeting. I

,e 3 recognize it is not Mr, Hubbard's responsibility.

b
4 MR. LANPHER: When we first learned of this

5 meeting we asked that it be put off ar late as possible

8 in December for this very problem. I will explore that

7 again. We spoke with the NRC attorney the day that we

8 lesrned of that meeting to attempt to try to put it off

g as long as possible, Judge Brenner, and, in fact, to the

10 following week.

11 It was either going to be next week or the

12 following week and we asked please to make it th e

13 following week. And, for whatever reason, they could

6 \
L~/ 14 not accommodate us at that time. I will reask this

15 afternoon.

18 JUDGE BRENNER: Give me just one second.

17 (Board conferring.)

18 JUDGE BRENNER: Let's go back on the record.

19 Let me, first of all, put Mr. Hubbard at

20 ease. If it can't be changed, we will accommodate you

21 so that you can be there. So , therefore, you don 't have

22 to explain the importance. We would very much

! 23 appreciate, though, that the flexibility be explored.
|

() 24 For exsmple, if it is put over only until the

25 following Monday, that would be a clea r day. Now if it

O
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1 can't be, we would be willing to consider seeing if we

2 could accomplish anything else on Friday, depending upon

b-
3 where we are without Mr. Hubbard. It depends. It 2 y

4 not be possible to be able to do that.

5 I don't want to jump to a totally different

8 hearing subject, but it may be that we can get to the

7 Staff that Friday, in which case everything will be

8 okay, although it is becoming less and less likely. As

g I said, the Staff would rather not travel here f or what

10 might just be an hour or two, and we would certainly not -

11 make them do that. We would understand that.

12 Another possibility is if we have a break in

13 the hearing and not meet at all on that Friday. We

14 would be willing to start at midday on the following

15 Monday to make up the time, and we can explore that next

10 week also. So we will try to be flexible, but it would

17 be easiest for us if that meeting could be shifted.

| 18 However, we recognize that it apparently

19 involves a lot of people and it may not be possible.
|

20 But we will appreciate it if everybody exolores

21 everything wi we will do what we can. But we will make

22 sure Mr. Hubbard can be there. Can you get there if we

23 run all day Thu rs d a y ?

24 MR. LANPHER: He would have to leave here to

25 catch the 5:30 plane.

O
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() 1 9ITNFSS HUBBARCt There is also one at 6:15

2 that stops in Denver.

3 JUDGE BRENNER: Let's go off the record.

4 (A discussion was held off the record.)

5 JUDGE BRENNER: Let's go back on the record.

6 MR. BORDENICKs Jtuge Brenner, the Ecard may

7 want to bear in mind,if it has forgotten, tha t on the

8 following Monday, the Securty Board is meetina in this

9 room.

10 JUDGE BRENNER: They are not going to meet If

11 believe. I haven't forgotten it. I will talk with

12 them, but I believe in view of the filings they have

13 received that they may be in a position to handle things

i 14 without the necessity to have a meeting, but I will have
|

l 15 to talk to Judge Laurenson and double-check that.

16 In addition , it migh t be that they could do it

17 just in the morning hours and we could come in in the

18 afternoon. That is one of the things we will know more
,

19 about as the week goes on next week. I would rather

20 stay on the schedule we have.

21 We have commitments in other cases that we

22 have been filling up more than just the Monday on, but

23 we will acco.'modate things along the lines we

() 24 indicated. Let us know what the situation is next week

25 and we will see how we progress. I am glad you raised

O
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/) 1 it today because that gives us the opportunity to see

2 what the situation will be.

3 So we will be starting, as usual, at 9:00 this

4 Tuesday. Is there anythino else we need to knce of this

5 week?

6 ( Ne response. )

7 JUDGE BRENNER: All right. Remind the parties

8 to please coordinate the filing schedule'co that we can

9 finally know when we are going to be litigating those

10 other issues that the Staff had been looking a t and

11 comment on the proposal Tuesday morning. If you can

12 agree on a proposal and get it to us in writing on

13 Monday, we won't object, but we are not requiring it.

(O_j 14 In addition, we will inquire as to the

15 schedule for responding to some of the matters we

| 16 raised, if we haven't already received the responses.

17 Tha t is, ve will ask the Staff some questions and LILCO

18 some questions about the IEE report.

19 All right, have a nice weekend.

20 (Whereupon, a'c 14 0 5 o ' clock p .m . , the hearing

21 recessed, to reconvene at 9 : 00 o ' clo ck a.m., Tuesday,

22 Decembar 7, 1982.)

23

(:) 24

25
i

O
i
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